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An Analysis of Aristotle’s Views on Happiness 

Indoo Pandey Khanduri 

 

Abstract 

The present paper discusses Aristotle’s views on happiness in twofold manner. Firstly, what is 
happiness as conceived by common persons? Aristotle’s answer to this question incorporates pleasure 
or enjoyment, health, wealth and honor. He further explains that pleasure or enjoyment is associated 
with restoration of health, acquisition of wealth and achievement of honor.  Aristotle examines all the 
above opinion about happiness and reaches to the conclusion that none of the above opinion qualifies 
appropriately to be taken as happiness.  Secondly, what is happiness according to Aristotle’s view? For 
Aristotle happiness is an activity of good man performed well and rightly with its proper excellence in 
accordance with the virtue of the soul for a complete life. Aristotle was very clear that happiness is not 
merely an understanding of virtue and it is not only a kind of activity. Mere understanding of virtues 
like wisdom, courage, temperance and justice does not make one feel happy unless and until he is 
performing virtuous activities. Similarly, merely productive, reproductive, sensuous or intellectual 
activities may not be source of happiness. Thus, he elaborates upon the view that happiness depends 
upon virtuous and contemplative activities which results into health, honor and satisfaction.   
 

****** 

Happiness is a natural desire of each one of us. Every discourse whether moral, religious, 

social, economic or political, is focused upon the objective of happiness. The lack of happiness 

generates a kind of negative mental disposition in terms of dissatisfaction, anger, jealousy, anxiety and 

despair. Any contemplation over the healthy human condition inevitably incorporates the discourse 

focused on happiness.  Apparently happiness seems to be a subjective experience and thus it is believed 

that no systematic opinion could be provided in this regard. However this is not true. Happiness, being 

cherished desire of everyone, is an objective wish of multifarious dimensions suitable to the nature and 

situation of an individual. Keeping in view the above fact, certain dimensions and conditions could be 

taken into account, and there is an intensive need of analyzing these conditions and dimensions 

thoroughly. It is in this reference, we find that Aristotle has dealt widely in his thoughts about the idea 

of happiness incorporating several aspects of it. Thus, the present research paper has a focused 

objective of analyzing the same. 

 The present paper discusses Aristotle’s views on happiness in twofold manner. Firstly, what is 

happiness as conceived by common persons? Aristotle’s answer to this question incorporates pleasure 

or enjoyment, health, wealth and honor. He further explains that pleasure or enjoyment is associated 

with restoration of health, acquisition of wealth and achievement of honor.  Aristotle examines all the 

above opinion about happiness and reaches to the conclusion that none of the above opinion qualifies 

appropriately to be taken as happiness. Apart from his arguments for exhibiting that pleasure or 
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enjoyment due to health, wealth and honor, he finds that pleasure or enjoyment cannot be termed 

appropriately happiness for two reasons. One pleasure is not good all the times. Two, pleasure is not 

peculiar to human beings as it is also shared by the beings lower than the human beings i.e. animals.  

 Secondly, what is happiness according to Aristotle’s view? For Aristotle happiness is an 

activity of good man performed well and rightly with its proper excellence in accordance with the 

virtue of the soul for a complete life. Aristotle was very clear that happiness is not merely an 

understanding of virtue and it is not only a kind of activity. Mere understanding of virtues like wisdom, 

courage, temperance and justice does not make one feel happy unless and until he is performing 

virtuous activities. Similarly, merely productive, reproductive, sensuous or intellectual activities may 

not be source of happiness. Thus, he elaborates upon the view that happiness depends upon virtuous 

and contemplative activities.  It would be easier to start with the common sense understanding of 

happiness and proceed through the arguments provided by Aristotle to examine these views and then 

take up the notion of happiness as has been dealt by him. 

The most common view about happiness is associated with pleasure or enjoyment. In modern 

times the word happiness connotes the feeling of enjoyment. Aristotle records this common sense view 

as; “But when it comes to saying in what happiness consists, opinions differ, and the account given by 

the generality of mankind is not at all like that of wise. The former take it to be something obvious and 

familiar, like pleasure or money or eminence, and there are various other views; and often the same 

person actually changes his opinion: when he falls ill he says that it is health, and when it is hard up 

that it is money. Conscious of their own ignorance, most people are impressed by anyone who 

pontificates and say something that over their heads. Some, however, have held the view that over and 

above these particular goods there is another which is good in itself and cause of whatever goodness 

there is in all these others.”1  

 The above long quotation of Aristotle provides elaborately the common persons notions of 

happiness in terms of pleasure or enjoyment out of health, wealth or honor. He is also of opinion  that 

common persons are impressed by heavy but impractical ideals of preaching and in that process they 

keep on shifting from one good to another according to their convenience.  

 While taking up pleasure and enjoyment in terms of happiness, he further writes:  “To judge by 

their lives, the masses and the most vulgar seem- not unreasonably-to believe that the good or 

happiness is pleasure. Accordingly they ask for nothing better than the life of enjoyment.”2 

 The three segments; health, wealth and honor, which are taken by the common sense view may 

be the source of pleasure but cannot be considered as happiness. The pleasure of restoring health may 

not be called appropriately happiness because health is natural state of any person. Falling sick and 

becoming unhealthy is negative condition. Getting out of negative stage may generate a sense of relief 

and pleasure but definitely it cannot be termed happiness for not having any positive disposition. The 
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pleasure of acquiring wealth may not be considered happiness as it does not persist throughout the 

whole life of person as it is changeable.  As it is stated by Stace; “Riches, friends, health, good fortune, 

are not happiness. But they are the negative conditions of it”.3 The pleasure of achieving honor also 

may not termed as happiness as because ; “ Honor is felt to depend more on those who confer than on 

him who receives it; and we feel instinctively that the Good is something proper to its possessor and 

not easily taken from him.” 4 

 Thus, pleasure from health lacks positive state of mind, pleasure from wealth lacks the 

consistency and stability, while pleasure from honor lacks the autonomy or freedom of will and none of 

these may  be termed as happiness. This view has been substantiated by Copelston in the following 

word; “More than that, the same man may have different estimations of what happiness is at different 

times. Thus when he is ill he may regard health as happiness, and when he is in want he may regard 

wealth as happiness. But pleasure is rather an end for slaves than freeman, while honor cannot be the 

end of life, but it depends on the giver and is not really our own. Honor, moreover, seems to be aimed 

at assuring us of our virtue (hence, perhaps, the Victorian attachment to respectability”); so perhaps 

moral virtue is the end of life.” 5 

Since, Good becomes superior to honor, it is also explained by Aristotle that pleasure cannot be 

equated with happiness because it is not good. Aristotle provides four argument in this reference; “ (a) 

Every pleasure is perceptible process towards a natural state; but no process belongs to the same genus 

as its end. (b) the temperate man shuns pleasure. (c) The prudent man seeks not pleasure but freedom 

from pain.(d) Pleasure is hindrance to thinking and the more enjoyable they are, the greater the 

hindrance-for example, the pleasure of sex. (e) There is no art of pleasure, whereas every good thing is 

product of an art. (f) Pleasure is pursued by brute and children…… It is also that all pleasure are not 

good because it disgraceful and harmful. Pleasure may not supreme good because it is a process but not 

end.” 6 There are, in brief, three views of pleasure: (1) that it is never good; (2) that some pleasure is 

good but most is bad; (3) that pleasure is good, but not the best.7   

There are things that valued more than pleasure; no one would be content to go through life 

with a child’s intellect, even it was pleasant to do so. Each animal has its proper pleasure, and the 

proper pleasure of man is connected with reason. This leads on to the only doctrine which is not of 

common sense. Since being good is prominent criteria of happiness, pleasure or enjoyment is not in 

itself, rather it is good because of yielding good result thus it is not taken as happiness by Aristotle as 

described by Stace;  “But For Aristotle an action is not good because it yield enjoyment. On contrary, it 

yields enjoyment, because it is good. The utilitarian doctrine is that the enjoyment is the ground of the 

moral value. But, for Aristotle, the enjoyment is the consequence of the moral value”.8  

On the basis of the above presentation, we can say that neither enjoyment nor pleasure on the 

basis restoring health, acquiring wealth and honor could be taken as happiness for not involving 
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positivity, permanency and consistency, and freedom and thus not being good. Also, because pleasure 

and enjoyment is not an end itself, rather these falls into the category of process. 

 After presenting the examination of the common views of happiness in terms of pleasure or 

enjoyment, let us try to understand what happiness is according to Aristotle. In simple word, for 

Aristotle virtuous activities are the happiness and it  is worth pursuing for three reasons;  one it 

determine our happiness 9  two, because no one praises happiness as he praises justice; he calls it 

‘blessed’, as being something better and more divine10 and  three ; For us it is clear that happiness is 

precious and perfect.11 

According to Aristotle, happiness is an activity of good man performed well and rightly with its 

proper excellence in accordance to the virtue of the soul, very peculiar to man, not shared by the other 

lower beings, not for a particular period, but for the whole life, i.e. till death. And the perfect happiness 

lies in contemplative,“ We are now in a position to define the happy man as ‘one who is active in 

accordance with complete virtue, and who is adequately furnished with external goods, and that not for 

some unspecified period but throughout a complete life. And probably we should add ‘destined both to 

live in this way and to die accordingly’; because the future is obscure to us, and happiness we maintain 

to be an end in every way utterly final and complete. If this so, then we shall describe those of the 

living who possess and will continue to possess the stated qualifications as supremely happy-but with a 

human happiness.”12  

 Now, if happiness is an activity and an activity of man, we must see what activity is peculiar to 

man. This activity has four conditions as it is depicted in the following words; …if the function of the 

good man is to perform those well and rightly: and if every function is performed well when performed 

in accordance with its proper excellence; if all this so, the conclusion is that the good for man is an 

activity of soul in accordance with virtue, or if there are more kinds  of virtue than one, in accordance 

with the best and most perfect kind.”13 There is a further qualification: in a complete lifetime. One 

swallow does not make a summer; neither does one day. Similarly neither can one day, or a brief space 

of time make a man blessed and happy. 

On the basis of above opinion one may understand happiness to be all kind of activity, 

productive, reproductive or intellectual as well sensuous. But Aristotle clarifies that “It cannot be the 

activity of growth or reproduction, nor yet of sensation, since these are shared by other beings below 

man: it must be the activity of that which is peculiar to man among natural beings, namely, the activity 

of virtue-for Aristotle distinguished, besides the moral virtues, the intellectual virtues-but it is not what 

people ordinarily mean when they say that happiness consists in being virtuous, since they are 

generally thinking of moral virtues, such as justice, temperance, etc.” 14 In any case, happiness, as the 

ethical end, could not consist simply in virtue as such: “…it consists rather in activity according to 

virtue or in virtuous activity, understanding by virtue both the intellectual and moral virtues. Moreover, 
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says Aristotle, it must, if it really deserves the name of happiness, he manifested over a whole life and 

not merely for a brief period…Happiness demands not only complete goodness but a complete life.”15 

Happiness lies in virtuous activity, and perfect happiness lies in the best activity, which is 

contemplative. Contemplation is preferable to war or politics or any other practical career, because it 

allows leisure, and leisure is essential to happiness. Practical virtue brings only a secondary kind of 

happiness; the supreme happiness is in the exercise of reason, for reason, more than anything else, is 

man. Man cannot be wholly contemplative, but in so far as so he shares in the divine life, ‘the activity 

of God, which surpasses all others in blessedness, must be contemplative’. Of all human beings, the 

philosophers are the most godlike in his activity, and therefore the happiest and the best.16  

While explaining the position of Aristotle it has been said; “He who exercises his reason and 

cultivates it seems to be both in the best state of mind and most dear to the gods. For if the gods have 

any care for human affairs, as they are thought to have, it would be reasonable both that they should 

delight in that which was best and most akin to them (i.e. reason) and they should reward those who 

love and honor this most, as caring for things that are dear to them and acting both rightly and nobly. 

And that all these attributes belong most of all to the philosopher is manifest. He, therefore, is the 

dearest to the gods. At the end of the Nicomachean Ethics he considers the ideal life, or the ideal life of 

activity, or the ideal life of activity in accordance with virtue, which life will be the truly happy life for 

man. 17 

We conclude that happy man will have the required quality, and in fact will be happy throughout 

his life; because he will spend all his time, or most time of any man, in virtuous conduct and 

contemplation. And, he will bear his fortunes in the finest spirit and with perfect sureness of touch, as 

being ‘good in very truth’ and foursquare without reproach.18   If happiness is an activity in accordance 

with virtue, it is reasonable to assume that it is in accordance with the highest virtue, and this will be 

the virtue of the best part of us.’19 

 We may note here that although, pleasure, as Aristotle uses the word, is distinct from happiness 

though there can be no happiness without pleasure. He rejects the first of these on the ground that pain 

is certainly bad and therefore, pleasure must be good. He says, very justly, that it is nonsense to say that 

a man can be happy on the rack: some degree of external good fortune is necessary for happiness. He 

also disposes of the view that all pleasures are bodily; all things have something divine, and therefore 

some capacity for higher pleasure. Good men have pleasure unless they are unfortunate, and God 

always enjoys a single and simple pleasure.20 

Further “….we assume that happiness must contain an admixture of pleasure; now activity in 

accordance with (philosophic) wisdom is admittedly the most pleasant of virtuous activities;” 21  and at 

any rate philosophy is held to entail pleasure that are marvelous in purity and permanence; and it stands 

to reason that those who praises knowledge pass their time more pleasantly than those who are still in 
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pursuit of it. Again, the quality that we call self –sufficiency will belong in the highest degree to the 

contemplative activity.22  

 

Conclusion:  

On the basis of the above we may conclude that According to Aristotle, happiness is virtuous and 

contemplative activities. The activities should be well and right involving goodness of performer with 

its proper excellence, activity of soul in accordance with virtue for a whole life and not merely for a 

brief periods and it must peculiar to human beings allowing leisure involving purity and permanence as 

well as standing according to reason. It seems Aristotle’s notion of happiness excludes external good 

and common persons’ pleasure as Y. Masih held when he writes; “The activity of God, which surpasses 

all others in blessedness, must be contemplative. This contemplative activity is found in philosophers 

who are most Godlike in this state of contemplation, and therefore the happiest and the best. This is 

what Plato held. Therefore, with all his professed differences, Aristotle has not been able to free 

himself from the shadow of his master.”23  But this is not true because without some external goods a 

man cannot well exercise that activity-an Aristotelian view to which the Cynics took exception, for the 

most part at least. “The character of happiness as an activity, an activity peculiar to man, is therefore 

preserved without at the same time having to sacrifice or exclude pleasure and external prosperity. 

Once more Aristotle shows the common-sense character of his thought, and that he is not “over-

transcendental” or hostile to this earth.” 24 Aristotle repeatedly writes that happiness cannot be 

complete without pleasure and external prosperity and respect, thus the notion of happiness elaborated 

by Aristotle is convincingly practical clubbed with ideal ways of achieving it.  
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Rethinking Aristotle’s Notion of Pleasure in the Light of Kāma 

Puruṣārtha 

Munmun Chakraborty 

  

Abstract 

The aim of present paper is to evaluate the notion of pleasure as put forward by Aristotle in his 
Nichomehean Ethics that does not only challenge the so called narrow and stereotyped definition of 
pleasure but also contributes in denoting what constitutes good in moralsphere. The most important 
aspect of the paper is the second half where I attempted to analyze Aristotle’s account of pleasure by 
showing the symmetry with kāmapuruṣārtha as formulated in Indian ethics. As kāma in Indian value-
theory does not only stand for desire, it also significantly denotes all types of pleasure one ought to 
pursue. The main intention behind bringing the reference of kāmahere is to show the significance 
ofAristotle’s account of positive pleasure. Since the general trend in the moral realm is to denounce 
pleasure as a disvalue, which a moral agent ought not to pursue or to regard it as the ultimate measure 
of morality. However, the paper finally argues that the account of pleasure Aristotle proposed by 
following his golden mean gives us a moral reason to justify pleasure not just as a good but also as a 
chief good.  

****** 

Articulating the nature of highest good or ultimate end of human life has always been an effort of 

philosophers in both east and west. As the purpose of philosophy is not confined within mere 

intellectual exercise rather enables us in laying down the end of human life by molding it through the 

application of reason. History provides ample records of work devoted in pursuing the end of human 

life among which Aristotle’s Nicomachean Ethics is one. Aristotle’s treatise on ethics offers a brief but 

explicit account of the notion of pleasure in terms of its relation to good as well as the highest good. 

The present paper aims to bring out the contribution of Aristotle in understanding the notion of pleasure 

which challenges the ordinary stereotype interpretation of it. By bringing the asymmetry with Indian 

concept of kāma puruṣārtha the paper would attempt to comprehend the nature and value of pleasure 

from a fresh and authentic standpoint.  

In ethics an action is regarded to be right if it is morally permissible and fulfilling minimum criterion of 

ethics and a goal or a desire is said to be good if it is morally desirable, which does not violate the 

prevalent standard moral values and norms. But the question is how we can define these moral terms 

like good. In other words, what constitutes goodness? More importantly, is good definable? G.E. 

Moore, the 20th century moral philosopher, denies any possibility to define good as it is a mere simple 

and unanalyzable property, like yellow. Moore employed the open-question argument to prove the 

indefinability of good. He concludes that good being a value must be simply indefinable and hence, any 

attempt to define good as ‘pleasant’ is fallacious.   
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Nevertheless, Aristotle’s Book 7 and 10 of Nicomachean Ethics focuses in a significant way to define 

pleasure by characterizing it a good. It is interesting to note that Aristotle perhaps for the first time gave 

us the best positive account of pleasure. The point is that even if good being a value cannot be defined 

like a natural object, in moral discourse it can be indicated meaningfully. As shown by Aristotle in his 

classical work Nicomachean Ethics. Though this consideration of pleasure as a good did not receive 

satisfactory appreciation from many modern philosophers as pointed out in the above; even it is stated 

in Stanford Encyclopedia of Philosophy, ‘it is odd that pleasure receives two lengthy treatments; no 

other topic in the Ethics is revisited in this way’i . However, in spite of these differences with modern 

philosophers Aristotle’s account of pleasure has unique import in the understanding of good of human 

life.  

For Aristotle, good is not about watching a movie, having friends, spending money and so on. As in 

that case the list would be totally incomplete and there would be no unanimous view about it. 

Moreover, it is not necessary to hold that good consists in having friends as one may enjoy even 

loneliness without anyone. Indeed, what Aristotle insists here by good is not the list of things one loves 

to enjoy rather to comprehend what constitutes goodness. It is very apparent that things that are 

regarded as good are not intrinsically good in themselves, as in that case one would not desire for 

anything else after achieving the desired object. Nonetheless experience proves the reverse. An object 

is desired as long as it is a source of pleasure or happiness and not for itself. Hence, what is desired for 

itself is called pleasure which is not for the sake any other end. Pleasure is the end for living well and 

therefore it is intrinsically good. Whereas all other objects of desire, namely, money, friends, movies, 

foods are means to attend pleasure and therefore, are instrumental in nature.   

It is very evident from Aristotle’s statements in Book 7 that what he contents as pleasure is not a mere 

sensual pleasure limited to the physical body rather it transcends the limitation of the body. Bodily 

pleasure is the basic form of pleasure enjoyed by both men and animals whereas the pleasure that 

constitutes good or wellbeing of human life is higher than the pleasure enjoyed by the brute. Since 

living a life of pleasure is not self-indulgence rather it is for Aristotle a life of virtuous activity. 

Distinguishing human being from animal he adds that superiority of human being from the latter lies 

not in their physical formation rather in their ability to use reason that leads them to work virtuously. 

And it is the virtuous activity that involves pleasure of human life. Pleasure thus does not consist in the 

attainment of certain state or a particular object rather it entails a life of activity that enables us to use 

the best of our potentiality through the application of rational faculty. This is the reason why Aristotle 

defines pleasure in a most positive way. To be precise, it is the pleasure of doing virtuous activity that 

constitutes good and not the pleasure of having cold coffee in hot summer. However, Aristotle did not 
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stop by characterizing pleasure simply as a good, indeed for him it is the chief good that one ought to 

pursue.  

Aristotle firmly argues that even if some kinds of pleasure are considered as bad it is a mistake to 

generalize it. As the highest good is always pleasure. Human being in all his activity intends to realize 

this pleasure which is the end of all actions. Of course, pleasure differs in kinds but ‘that does not 

prevent the chief good from being some pleasure’ii. As long as we reduce pleasure into bodily 

enjoyment it is a hindrance to a good life but the pleasure that is derived from virtuous and intellectual 

activities inspires one to work more. In other words, any and every kind of activity, namely, 

amusement though inflicts pleasure is not worthy to pursue as it does not accompany virtuous activity. 

Aristotle writes, “the happy life is thought to be virtuous; now a virtuous life requires exertion, and 

does not consist in amusement”iii. Going a step further Aristotle states that even if happiness is consist 

in virtuous activity, man being essentially rational achieves the best and highest pleasure by leading a 

life in accordance with reason. To be precise, it is a contemplative activity that ensures perfect 

happiness. Elaborating this point more explicitly, he writes,  

“Happiness extends, then, just so far as contemplation does, and those to whom contemplation 

more fully belongs are more truly happy, not as a mere concomitant but in virtue of the 

contemplation; for this is in itself precious. Happiness, therefore, must be some form of 

contemplation.”iv  

It follows from the above discussion that what Aristotle means by pleasure of human life is not the 

ordinary pleasure one unethically aims to pursue for fulfilling personal gratification rather the one that 

enhances the person’s moral development and ensures a good life. It would be wrong therefore to call 

Aristotle a hedonist who only aims for pleasure irrespective of the moral worth of the actions. Aristotle 

does not regard pleasure as a measure of moral action as held by hedonist rather it is the virtuous action 

that determines pleasure. Since, a virtuous activity necessarily pleasurable but all pleasurable activity 

may not be virtuous. Certainly, Aristotle does not admit any higher end or supreme ideal of life beyond 

pleasure yet he is transparent enough to state the right course to inculcate pleasure is to live well. For a 

moral agent his pleasure is not an external addition but it is inherently contained in the virtuous activity 

he undertakes. It is also clear thereby that Aristotle’s account of pleasure is not influenced by 

subjectivism.   

Here I would like to bring the reference of kāma puruṣārtha as found in the context of Indian value-

theory which would provide us a new light in understanding and analyzing Aristotle’s notion of 

pleasure. The theory of human value or puruṣārtha as proposed by classical Indian thinkers offers four 

chief values that all human beings pursue in order to live well, namely, dharma, artha, kāma and 
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moksa. Though, literally puruṣārtha implies only object of human life, it also contains a normative 

value. As these four values are not just ordinary objects of life rather these are the values which one 

ought to desire or follow to live a morally good life. Interestingly the kāma puruṣārtha among these 

four puruṣārthas bears a striking resemblance to the concept of pleasure as put forward by Aristotle. 

Kāma literally denotes desire for an object but in the scheme of puruṣārtha it has a wider connotation. 

Kāma more than a simple desire also includes happiness or pleasure, satisfaction coming from the 

realization of desires and also human well-beingv. In brief, kāma at a time is the desire for an object as 

well as the pleasure one derives due to the attainment of the desired object.   

It follows that in Indian ethics pleasure like other purusurathas is also an object of human pursuit as a 

human being in all his activity what ultimately seeks is the pleasure or happiness results from the object 

and an object is worthy to pursue only when it yields pleasure to the pursuer. Our acquisition of wealth 

and other material objects is therefore, meaningful to us so long as these are sources of achieving 

happiness. It seems thereby while artha has instrumental value, kāma or pleasure is intrinsic value. As 

one does seek money to get desired object but does not seek pleasure for anything else. Pleasure, either 

mental or physical, itself is the end of all quests and thus it is a value worthy in itself.  

However, it is to be noted that by pleasure the classical Indian ethicists do not just mean the pleasure of 

doing virtuous activity rather it being a wider term implies mental pleasure, aesthetic pleasure, physical 

pleasure including sexual pleasure and so on. For instance, the pleasure of attaining some precious 

object, or the pleasure of experiencing the beauty of a natural scene or a poetry or a music, the pleasure 

of having some delicious food etc. are counted as values under the account of kāma puruṣārtha. 

Indeed, beside these physical, sexual, mental and aesthetic pleasures the Indian theory of value is wide 

enough to incorporate all emotional pleasures which developed due to the mental and physical intimacy 

among individuals. However, human pursuit of pleasure does not just stop here as man as a social 

being and as a moral agent equally enjoys the pleasure of doing virtuous activities, such as, kindness, 

charity, forgiveness, friendliness and so on; which are also admitted by Indian thinkers as values 

included within the category of kāma puruṣārtha.  

It is clear therefore that Indian theory of human value does not treat pleasure as a negative value of 

human pursuit rather going far beyond the ordinary narrow concept of pleasure it considers all kinds of 

pleasure as the values one ought to pursue. As human being simply does not lead a life to perform 

virtuous activity that brings pleasure and happiness to him rather he also cherishes the pleasure of 

doing poetry or writing a novel that enriches his mind and manifests his inner potentiality. The theory 

of human value being open-ended allows to inculcate all such activities that enable us to lead a good 

life. As their notion good life is not consist only in doing the moral duties or responsibilities or living a 
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life in accordance with the moral principle, it also ensure self-satisfaction and mental peace that one 

seeks to achieve from the realization of one’s unique potency. Siting the example of a king 

Rajendraprasad writes that a king enjoys the pleasure of hunting a leopard as well as the pleasure of 

doing charity and both can be regarded as values of human pursuit. Since kāma as the satisfaction of 

human desire permits both the acts of the king as long as these acts do not violate any moral principle.  

It must be stated at the same time that the value-theory in Indian ethics is not unconcerned about the 

types of pleasure that degrade moral ideals. In other words, the theory of human value even if considers 

all different types of pleasure as objects of human desire, it does not overlook the negative pleasure that 

one may desire too. Any pleasure which is in conflict with the moral principle is admitted as 

undesirable regardless of any circumstance that one is facing. Hence, kāma or our pursuit of pleasure 

can be considered as a value as long as it is within the purview of dharma or guided by dharma. Either 

a metal pleasure or sensual pleasure or aesthetic pleasure is admissible only if it is attained by means of 

moral principle. In brief, the notion pleasure as denoted by kāma puruṣārtha in all respects needs to be 

conjoined with dharma or morality in order to be a human value. Of course, the value of pleasure does 

not remain same in all cases, as the pleasure of doing charity has higher value than the pleasure of 

enjoying a food; yet both these two types of pleasure are worthy of being values as long as they are 

regulated by dharma. Whereas a pleasure is considered as disvalue if there is no moral concern in that 

particular act or if it is in conflict with moral principles. It seems that the notion of pleasure is a value 

not in isolation of morality. Since just as artha is necessary for the accomplishment of any kāma 

similarly dharma is the precondition for the latter in all moral sphere in order to be a value of human 

life. It is clear that Indian theory of human value is wide enough to incorporate all kinds of pleasure 

within the purview of morality if and only if it is directed by dharma. 

Precisely, our analysis of pleasure in the context of Indian ethics enables us to draw two significant 

consequences. Firstly, the analysis of pleasure as a kāma puruṣārtha makes it very vivid that in the 

context of ethics the import of pleasure is wider than our ordinary understanding of it and gives a 

reason to pursue pleasure as a value and to regard it as a good as conceived by Aristotle. Of course 

value-theory of Indian ethics is not limited in considering only virtuous activity and contemplation as 

pleasure rather extending the sphere human desire it designates all different types of pleasure as the 

objects of human pursuit. Secondly, it reinforces Aristotle’s claim more firmly that in all different 

occasions our pursuit of pleasure is admissible only if it is in accordance with moral principle. It is 

therefore gives us a moral reason to consider pleasure as a good. Indeed, Aristotle’s interpretation of 

pleasure follows a middle path excluding two extreme positions. Like a hedonist neither he regards the 

mere pleasure in the absence of morality as the highest end of human life nor like other extremist he 

seeks to demolish pleasure all together from the sphere of morality. Since a moral agent is also a social 
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being who in the world order acutely runs after his desire to attain pleasure and the task of morality is 

to help this social being to act morally. In other words, morality confirms the individual pleasure along 

with social welfare. And, by characterizing pleasure as a good Aristotle significantly emphasizes this 

aspect of pleasure that transforms personal pleasure of the individual into a social pleasure or social 

wellbeing. To put it differently, Aristotle is not interested about the pleasure that leads to self-

indulgence rather he emphasizes the pleasure that allows the individual self to transform and to evolve 

morally. Hence, his notion of pleasure is not influenced by subjectivistic interpretation rather it 

possesses a universal content in it which justifies him to regard pleasure not only as a good but also as 

the chief good.  
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Some Issues in Ethics: Plato and Aristotle 

Priyanka C. Saravate 

In this paper I would be comparing the views of Plato and Aristotle on some issues in ethics. I am 

aware that the ethics that they have put forth is very vast and quite in depth. I may not be able to go to 

such depths, nor can I cover all the points that they have considered. For Aristotle’s ethics I have 

confined myself to his ‘Nichomachean Ethics’. Plato’s moral theory is not always to be found in one 

particular dialogue. Many dialogues discuss different ethical issues and in connection with his 

metaphysical and epistemological views. Many thinkers opine that only later dialogues of Plato express 

platonic philosophy and early dialogues are Socratic; but leaving aside this distinction I would consider 

all the dialogues of Plato as depicting the philosophy of Plato while talking about ethical issues. Also a 

fair account of Plato’s moral views cannot ignore Theory of Forms and Theory of recollection. 

Highest Good: 

Chronologically in Aristotle’s ‘Nichomachean Ethics’ and also from the point of view of discussing 

ethics, the consideration of highest good of human life comes first. Aristotle being teleologist believed 

that, every event in the world has some ‘telos’ i.e. purpose. This is the end to which all the things in the 

world aim. The theory of telos is applicable to human beings too. Knowingly or unknowingly all the 

human activities/pursuits are directed to an end, which is ‘attainment of good’. But we perform many 

activities because we desire them for some higher benefits or pleasures. E.g. we earn wealth not for 

itself but for acquiring material things. Thus many ends that we pursue become means for some other 

ends. But if this goes on endlessly, all our pursuits would be meaningless and we would land into 

infinite regress. There must be a goal which we desire for the sake of that goal itself, and not as a 

means for some other goal. An object/end pursued for its own sake possesses a higher degree of finality 

than the end pursued as a means for some other end. The more finality the end has, the higher is the 

degree of happiness that it bestows. We may thus conclude that something which is always chosen for 

its own sake and never for the sake of something else an end-in-itself and hence the ‘ultimate good’. 

Aristotle calls this ultimate good as ‘Eudemonia’ translated as ‘happiness’. Why is happiness the 

ultimate good? Because we choose it always for itself and never for the sake of something else; but 

other things like honour, pleasure, and every virtue, though we choose for themselves, we also choose 

them as means for happiness. Only happiness is chosen by everyone only for the sake nothing other 

than itself.1  

Let us turn to the ‘highest good’ posited by Plato. According to him too, ‘good’ is the object of desire, 

the final end which every living being pursues, getting out from the realm of mere appearances and 
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establishing contact with reality. His conception of happiness differs in significant ways from 

Aristotle’s views.2 As against Aristotle, he doesn’t talk much about happiness as a self-sufficient state 

of the active individual. In Plato’s early works there are no indications that the search for virtue and the 

human good goes beyond the human realm. This changes with the growing interest in an all-

encompassing metaphysical grounding of knowledge in Plato’s middle dialogues that leads to the 

recognition of the ‘Forms’- the true nature of all things culminating in the Form of Good as the 

transcendent principle of all goodness. 

Nature of eudemonia:                                                                                                             

Saying that eudemonia means happiness, brings to our mind no clear idea of exactly what it is. It seems 

to be a very general and vague term. Let us examine the nature of eudemonia. The happiness Aristotle 

intends to talk about is the overall well-being or overall prosperity. Three kinds of 'good'- external, 

bodily and soul's, together make eudemonia. Of these, the goods of the soul are the best and truly good.  

Bodily goods include health, good looks and such. In addition material goods are also a necessity to a 

happy life. It is difficult, if not impossible to engage in noble enterprises without money to spend on 

them; many can only be performed through friends or wealth or political influence. According to 

Aristotle we cannot regard a man having ugly looks, no wealth, humble origin, no friends or children, 

or children or friends with no single good quality, to be happy. Hence, along with the goods of soul, 

happiness requires a balance of external prosperity too. 

In case of Plato, it is only the good of the soul that he considers while talking of the highest good. He 

doesn’t state the necessity of external prosperity to achieve the good. Sensual gratifications as such are 

only of subjective significance, empty and meaningless. The general criterion of good advocated in the 

dialogues is the conception of an ideally perfect life.  Whatever feeling, thought or action constitutes an 

organic portion of this life is accepted as ‘good’. For a philosopher, none of the ‘goods’ of this world 

possess value in their own right. He points out occasions where wealth, good looks, pleasure, health 

and even life itself, are evils to their possessors. This world is an ever changing, impermanent, 

perishable and hence unreal world. So are the goods in this world. Even Aristotle would say that 

sensual pleasures are not as important as goods of the soul. That is why he says, the goods of soul are 

those which are ‘truly’ good. But unlike Plato he doesn’t render them completely meaningless. 

According to Plato, value resides in character rather in things, and in taking the right attitude towards 

the acquisition and use of things. Something can be said to be valuable when it is achieved by setting a 

standard, by insight. What is meant by insight? It is the vision of an ideal system of elements, each with 

a definite and positive function. So far as any element fulfils its function in the ideal system and plays 

its part in the spirit of realizing the good of the whole, it is thereby realizing its own highest good. 
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There is thus one and only one highest good- to apply always and everywhere the ideal form of 

goodness. The ideal will take many shapes and names according to the varieties of concrete situation in 

which it is realized. This ideal on battlefield will be praised as ‘bravery’. It will be praised as ‘justice’ 

in harmonious society and so on. 

Good is not that which we desire and that which merely gratifies our desires; it is that which is worth 

pursuing and desiring. It is that which would continue to satisfy us once we made an ascent from 

particulars to the Form of Good. It is not something that people can seek in the daily transactions of this 

life3 .The blessed life is that which attends to reality in the fullest sense.  

Function of humans: 

We have seen Aristotle’s account of happiness, the end to which all our conscious acts are directed. To 

say merely that it is something self-sufficient in the sense that it is an end in itself it a truism. We need 

a clearer and distinct account of what it means. To understand this we need to know the ‘ergon’ 

(function) of a human being. But before knowing the function of human beings we must also 

understand the division of soul that is stated by Plato and accepted by Aristotle. They say that the 

human soul is divided into two parts – rational and irrational; the irrational part again being divided 

into two parts – vegetative/nutritive soul and the spirited soul. The rational soul is a peculiarity of 

human beings. Plants possess vegetative and animals vegetative and spirited soul only. Aristotle says 

the ‘ergon’ of any species is decided by that which is peculiar to that species. Hence man’s ‘ergon’ is 

to be rational. But ‘ergon’ must also be in accordance with eudemonia as it is the highest good of man. 

This notion of function plays an important role in the theory of eudemonia. As that player is good who 

plays well, similarly that man is good who fulfils his functions well. Eudemonia is then defined as an 

activity of the soul in accordance with rationality and virtue.  

Plato doesn’t explicitly mention about the function of man, though he too would agree to give ‘reason’ 

the highest status for achieving ‘The Good’. But being rational for Plato has a different sense than that 

for Aristotle. Aristotle doesn’t posit any other world than this sensible world. His rationality is in the 

realm of world of sensibles only. Being rational for him means the capacity of correct reasoning and 

abstraction from particulars. But Plato by rational means having the knowledge of the world of Forms 

by recollection. In the process of recollection reason can act as a catalyst. Of course, in a different 

sense, he too gives importance to reason for the sake of happiness. He compares the Form of the Good 

to the sun. Just as it is by the virtue of the sun’s light that we see everything else, so it is that in the 

intellectual light given out by the Form of the Good we grasp the other Forms. In ‘the allegory of the 
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cave’ he says that taking this world of particulars to be real, we are bounded up in the darkness of the 

cave of ignorance. But it is the function of everyone to come out of the cave and see the real world.   

Virtues and the mean: 

Since eudemonia was defined as an activity of soul in accordance with virtue, we must investigate 

virtue. Aristotle says, happiness comes as a result of virtue and some process of learning and training. 

That which is the prize and end of virtue seems to be the best thing in the world and something god-like 

and blessed. Even according to Plato the virtuous soul is in a condition we would choose for itself as a 

part of a good life, whatever the results. Both of them unanimously agree that it is always worthwhile 

to be virtuous. Virtue then becomes a kind of path leading to happiness. For Plato it may be said that 

virtue and the knowledge of Forms leads to happiness. Plato doesn't expect virtuous character to be 

considered worthwhile only as a source of virtuous actions desirable for their results. To decide 

whether someone is virtuous or not we must consider both his actions and his reason; and if his reason 

attaches no value to virtue and virtuous action for itself, he is not a virtuous man. Even Aristotle says 

that virtue must be led by reason. 

Let us look into the nature of virtue. The rational part of the soul encourages the spirited part to 

perform best actions in a right way. The vegetative part is completely irrational. There arises no 

question of it behaving in a virtuous manner. But the spirited soul has some inclination towards the 

rational and it can obey the reason and perform virtuous actions. In the temperate and brave men, there 

is nothing in their moral makeup of their spirited soul which is at variance with reason. The rational 

soul being completely rational is that which is always in accordance to virtue, since Aristotle holds that 

only that which is led by reason can be virtuous.  

The distinctions within the soul supply us with a classifications of the virtues. Some are called 

intellectual e.g. wisdom, intelligence, prudence. These are the virtues of the rational soul. Others are 

moral e.g. liberality and temperance. These are the virtues of the spirited soul.  The ‘disposition’ or 

settled habit of acting wisely is what is meant by ‘virtue’. 

Aristotle says that the virtues are not innate or naturally present. Intellectual virtues come by learning 

i.e. when we are taught and moral virtues by practicing i.e. when we practice them and form a habit. In 

the ‘Meno’, Plato discusses whether virtue can be taught and though finally they don’t reach any 

definite conclusion it is assumed that virtue cannot be taught but it is something divinely bestowed. 

Thus virtues are in some way innate. Plato claims that all knowledge and learning about virtue requires 
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recollection. Recollection can be stimulated through application of appropriate educational methods. 

Thus in a way it can be said that virtue requires teaching. 

Contrary to the teachings of Plato, Aristotle firmly believes that all human beings are born with the 

potential to become virtuous and wise. To achieve these goals they must go through two stages.  

1. Develop proper habits during childhood. 

2. Combine ethical virtue with practical wisdom once reason is fully developed. 

He says virtues are not natural, and they are subject to change. A virtuous action depends upon the 

situation. In his ‘theory of mean’ of virtues, he explains that any virtue is a mean between two extremes 

– excess and deficiency. To explain with an example he takes the case of courage. To be courageous 

we must have to find a mean between two extremes of cowardice and foolishness. Fear is not bad in 

itself. It is bad when felt to excess or deficiency. A courageous person judges that some dangers are 

worth facing and others are not; the level of fear is appropriate to the circumstances. Virtue is the mean 

in the situation. There are no strict set of rules to determine the mean. This does not mean however that 

Aristotle believed in the moral relativism. He set certain emotions as hatred, jealousy, spite and certain 

actions as adultery, theft etc. as being always wrong regardless of circumstances.  

Plato too gives importance to moderation, but as a kind of virtue. In the ‘Carmides’, he points out that 

two elements are associated with moderation as a virtue – calmness of mind and self-knowledge. One 

part of the virtue which Plato values for itself deserves special attention. He always accepts that 

knowledge is necessary for virtue and part of the value of virtue is the value of knowledge. If we have 

the knowledge of the Form of moderation we will have that virtue. Then the actions we would choose 

would be naturally a mean. Also unlike Aristotle, Plato doesn’t claim virtue to be a mean which is 

situational. All virtues are absolute for Plato. This is so because they each come from their respective 

Form. 

Knowing the right but doing the wrong: 

Having seen what makes human life happy from the point of view of both Aristotle and Plato, the 

problem that arises is that why do we do wrong even when we know what is virtuous and how to apply 

virtues? Plato states that if we have the knowledge of the right/good, we won’t do evil. People do 

wrong because they are ignorant. Either they have no knowledge or they have wrong knowledge i.e. 

they have ‘belief’ and not knowledge. He doesn’t accept the common view that a man may often have 

knowledge, but be ruled by pleasure, fear or some other emotion and hence do wrong. Rather he holds 

that knowledge governs a man’s actions and that if a man is knowledgeable about good and bad, 
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nothing is strong enough to make him do anything else. Humans does not achieve the end of good 

because of intellectual failure.  

Aristotle doesn’t agree to this and states that humans do wrong in spite of knowing the right due to 

‘weakness of will’ (Akrasia). Akrasia can be one arising out of primary appetitive emotions such as 

food, drink and sex. It can also be that arising from secondary emotions such as want of prestige, 

money etc.  Excessive emotions like fear, anger, desires etc. can give rise to Akrasia. It can also arise 

when the bodily states of the person concerned are different at the time of acquiring knowledge and at 

the time of actually exhibiting it. A man may, for example, know what he ought to do, in the sense of 

being committed to a principle of action, but ignore his principle because he is not exercising his 

knowledge, as may happen when he drunk or asleep.  Akrasia is what stops us from doing the good. It 

acts as an impediment in our virtuous actions though we are aware of what virtue is and what virtuous 

action is expected in a particular situation. Both Aristotle and Plato accept that fallibility is central to 

human nature but they differ in the explanations to it. 

Conclusion: 

Plato and Aristotle taught character based ethics in which people should pursue virtue to attain 

happiness. Both based their ethics on reason. In the light of these fundamental similarities, the 

differences between them seem slight. The major difference is that Plato thought that the knowledge of 

virtue was sufficient to ensure virtuous behaviour. But Aristotle disagreed with him putting forth the 

concept of Akrasia. Plato based his ethics on his postulated world of Forms and their knowledge. This 

concept of happiness is primarily of metaphysical significance. The ethical life seeks to realize value; 

but what could be more valuable than the life which realizes the Form of Value itself and applies it in 

all thoughts and actions?4  

Aristotle on the other hand didn’t postulate any such other world. He stated the ethics and final end in 

the context of this world and this life. Therefore he didn’t completely underestimate the importance of 

bodily pleasures. Though secondary, they too have some place in eudemonia.  According to Aristotle, 

to treat justice and goodness as names of Forms is to miss at once one essential feature of justice and 

goodness – viz., that they characterize not what is, but what ought to be.  

Notes:  

1. Rorty A. D. (Ed.), Essays on Aristotle’s Ethics, University of California Press. 

2. Plato regards happiness as a state of perfection that is hard to comprehend because it is based on 

metaphysical presupposition that both seem hazy and out of realm of ordinary understanding. 
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3. The Forms are important to Plato both for religious and for logical reasons. They provide us 

with an eternal world, not subject to change and decay and with an account of meaning of 

attributes. 

4. Terence Irwing, Plato’s Moral Theory, Clarendon Press, Oxford, 1977. 
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Aristotle’s Dichotomous Concept of Justice  
Ramakrishna G. 

 

Abstract 

 
In the wake of working with Plato at his Academy for two or three decades, Aristotle was justifiably 
most affected by his instructor, likewise embracing, for instance, a goodness hypothesis of morals. He 
breaks down justice into two sorts: distributive justice includes partitioning advantages and weights 
decently among individuals from a group, while corrective justice requires us, in a few conditions, to 
attempt to reestablish a reasonable adjust in interpersonal relations where it has been lost. On the off 
chance that an individual from a group has been unreasonably profited or troubled with pretty much 
than is merited in the method for social dissemination, then corrective justice can be required, by court 
of law. 
 

Introduction 

 

Nature has its own goals. A contention can be made that the world is administered by standards or laws 

that direct how society should be organized similarly that regular laws manage how scaffolds or 

structures ought to be built. Given the nature of man and the world, in the event that we need people to 

have the capacity to seek after bliss, peace, and thriving while living with each other, then we ought to 

receive and regard a social structure that accords every individual an ethical space over which he has 

freedom to act and inside which nobody else may legitimately meddle. The possibility of normal rights 

characterizes this ethical space. The possibility of normal rights can be utilized to make a lawful 

framework that makes it feasible for individuals to seek after bliss and carry on a prudent life.1 

 

It takes after that the key rule of justice is regard for nothing and non aggressive decision. Both justice 

and ethical quality require regard for individual free decision. An express that confines freedom of 

decision damages the essential rule of justice. Justice implies that a man must be responsible for his 

own particular activities, qualified for the reward of his work, and in charge of the results of his 

wrongdoings. Freedom not just implies that the individual has both the open door and freedom of 

decision it additionally implies that he should bear the outcomes of his activities. 

Justice and injustice don't rely on upon positive law.  

 

Justice, a more extensive idea than law, gives a foundation to man-made laws. An equitable law is one 

that depends on, and not conflicting to, common rights.  
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Injustice includes the infringement of characteristic rights and incorporates kill, attack, burglary, 

seizing, subjugation, assault, misrepresentation, and so on. In the event that the conduct producing a 

particular appropriation of riches or salary opposes rules restricting power, burglary, or 

misrepresentation, then the conduct and the dissemination are out of line. No specific method for 

circulating products can be said to be simply or unfair separated from the free decisions individuals 

make. Any dispersion of advantages and expenses is simply on the off chance that it comes about 

because of people uninhibitedly trading with each other. 

 

When there are different individuals and some functional contemplation regarding their circumstances 

and additionally collaborations with each other. In one sense, it is a solid, objective, and unmistakable 

rule (i.e., regard for individual rights) that give the establishment to a free society. Justice, in such a 

meta normative setting, intends to regard free decision. Thus, to be simply and good in a regularizing 

sense (i.e., as a focal, social ideals of human thriving) requires regard for individual free decision. Just 

free people can be simply and good people. Meta normative justice gives a paradigm to law and for the 

likelihood of individual profound quality and regulating justice.2 

 

The antiquated thought of commutative (i.e., proportional) justice includes the trading of things gainful 

for things beneficial. As I supply an advantage for you, I additionally get one from you. An agreement 

of trade is a demonstration of deliberate commutative justice in which every individual gets' something 

of more prominent incentive to him than that which he gives consequently. The reason for commutative 

justice is to safeguard equality of rights between individuals. The possibility that every individual, 

tending to his very own concerns, ought to get rewards that are suitable to his work infers both freedom 

and responsibility. 

 

Justice is the legitimate or philosophical hypothesis by which reasonableness is administered. The idea 

of justice varies in each culture. An early hypothesis of justice was set out by the Ancient Greek 

logician Plato in his work The Republic. Backers of awesome charge hypothesis contend that justice 

issues from God. In the seventeenth century, scholars like John Locke contended for the hypothesis of 

regular law. Masterminds in the social contract custom contended that justice is gotten from the shared 

understanding of everybody concerned.3 

 

Objectives of Study:  

1. To comprehend the importance of an idea of Aristotelian concept of justice 

2.  To know the justice like social and individual ones 
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Scope of Study: 

The study covers Aristotelian concept, its division and areas in which the theory operates. 

 

Method of Study: 

The present study is taken by receiving entranced examination strategy. Concentrate additionally 

centers the goals spoken to through the illustrations. 

 

The entire Greek political thought revolves around the important concept of justice. This is an abstract 

concept and is difficult to define it in fixed terms, as it is viewed differently by different thinkers. But 

for Aristotle, justice is of two types, viz., universal justice and particular justice. The former refers to 

obedience to laws—that one should be virtuous. 

 

To the extent specific justice is concerned, it is again of two sorts, viz., distributive justice and 

therapeutic or corrective justice. Distributive justice infers that the state ought to isolate or circulate 

products and riches among nationals as per the legitimacy. 

 

Again medicinal justice is isolated into two, managing intentional exchanges (common law) and the 

managing automatic exchange (criminal law). Assist, Aristotle added business and combined justice to 

the previously mentioned sorts of justice. 

 

Distributive Justice: 

 

Aristotle was of the feeling that this type of justice is the most intense law to keep any unrest, as this 

justice puts stock in appropriate and proportionate distribution of workplaces, respects, products and 

ventures according to their necessity being a resident of the state. 

This justice is for the most part worried with political benefits. Aristotle pushed that each political 

association must have its own particular distributive justice. He, be that as it may, rejected fair and in 

addition oligarchic criteria of justice and allowed the portion of workplaces to the ethical 

just inferable from their most noteworthy commitments to the public, on the grounds that the prudent 

individuals are few. Aristotle trusted that the greater part of the workplaces ought to be dispensed to 

those couple of as it were.4 

 

Corrective Justice: 

All laws identified with business exchanges are managed inside the healing and corrective activities. It 

plans to reestablish what an individual had lost because of the injustice of the public. This justice keeps 
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from infringements of one directly over the other. Aristotle opined that corrective justice identifies with 

deliberate and business exercises, for example, contract, deal and outfitting security. These activities 

include animosity on life, property, respect and flexibility. In a word, this justice goes for ethical and 

good incredibility of character and it is consequently, it is called corrective justices per Aristotle Justice 

is of two sorts. One is 'Distributive Justice (DJ) and the other is 'Corrective Justice' (CJ). DJ attempts to 

guarantee a reasonable division of social advantages and weights among the individuals from a group. 

This idea of justice has been generally acknowledged by all logicians. Truth be told, it was as per this 

idea that Bentham declared that so far as appropriate to vote is concerned, each ought to mean one and 

nobody for more than one. As, the thought of DJ was at first figured by Aristotle the thought being of 

proportionate uniformity. In dispersing such things as distinctions and workplaces the state must assess 

the distinctions in people. It is as treacherous to regard unequals similarly as to treat meet unequally.5 

 

The issue of DJ, accordingly, is to choose what contrasts are applicable, for Aristotle, the standard of 

these distinctions was legitimacy. As Aristotle brings up in Politics, "Justice is with respect to people, 

and an equitable appropriation is one in which the relative estimations of things offered compare to 

those of the people accepting a point which has as of now been made in the Ethics". The question of CJ 

is to reestablish the balance in a public which is exasperates by another. For instance, if "A" wrongfully 

grabs 'B's property, CJ acts to reestablish business as usual by convincing A to make compensation. 

 

Justice in its distributive viewpoint serves to secure, and in its corrective angle to change, the adjust of 

advantages and weights in a public. The point of DJ is to strike an adjust in the financial structure of 

the public and bring equipoise between clashing interests of individual subjects. One method for taking 

a gander at the issue of DJ is from the point of view of the uniqueness among himself and his rich 

companions, and continually longing on the grounds of justice for egalitarian and populist amendment.6 

Another point of view is the thing that of an uneasily mollified rich man who, sick at case about a 

similar uniqueness, is constantly anxious to shield emphatically on methodical grounds of a specific 

social framework which licenses and perpetuated such inconsistencies. In this manner DJ then Serves 

to secure an adjust or balance among the unequal or lopsided individuals from the public which as 

indicated by Prof. Roscoe Pound is social designing. 

 

DJ especially concerning economic measurement of social justice is not new one. There are references 

of DJ in Dharma Shastras of various religions also. The reference to DJ happens in a late song of 

the Rgveda: 
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The God of death not just ends the lives of poor or down and out, however does not save the lives of 

rich and affluent individuals too. The true serenity, and abundance of righteous can n ever be decimated 

while greedy and different people can never get their true serenity and bliss in their life. Thus, the most 

ideal method for evacuating handicaps (imbalances) is to give or disperse the gathered riches among 

the poor to carry them at standard with the other individuals of the public. Along these lines the 

destitute individuals will have regard and respect for them and furthermore their riches won't crush. On 

the off chance that the rich individuals won't take after this distributive rule of justice the general 

population will obliterate their property and respect prompting to devastation in their life rather than 

peace and bliss. 

 

Along these lines, the DJ grasps "the entire economic measurement of social justice, the whole question 

of circulation of products and ventures inside the public". The diverse standards of DJ have been 

communicated through number of proverbs: 

(i) to each as indicated by his need; 

(ii)  to each as indicated by his value; 

(iii)  to each as indicated by his legitimacy and 

(iv)  to each as indicated by his commitments to the benefit of everyone and so forth. 

 

These sayings don't speak to an impeccable equation or answer for DJ or value, since the requirements 

of people might be in opposite extent to their capacities and to their commitment to society, and 

regardless they will ordinarily contrast from individual to individual, what these proverbs express, is 

essentially an ethic of fellowship all things considered. 

 

Appropriateness: 

 

Give us now a chance to consider how Aristotle applies his own hypothesis of justice to the social issue 

of affirmed bosses and inferiors, before endeavoring a short investigate of that hypothesis. While Plato 

acknowledged servitude as an honest to goodness social establishment however contended for 

equivalent open door for ladies, in his Politics, Aristotle acknowledges sexual disparity while 

effectively guarding subjugation. Any individual who is second rate mentally and ethically is 

appropriately socio-political substandard in a very much requested polis. An individual can be normally 

independent or not, "a characteristic slave" being deficient in sanity and profound quality, and in this 

manner actually fit to have a place with a predominant; such a human can appropriately be viewed 

as "a bit of property," or someone else's "apparatus for activity." Given common human imbalance, it is 

supposedly unseemly that all ought to manage or partake in decision. Aristotle holds that some are set 
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apart as better and fit than lead from birth, while others are second rate and set apart from birth to be 

led by others. 

 

It is exceptionally conceivable that there is no such book since individuals don't by and large 

understand that the importance of "distributive justice" has changed, or that for the greater part of 

mankind's history for all intents and purposes nobody held, even as a perfect, the view that everybody 

ought to have their essential needs to be fulfilled.7 

 

In its Aristotelian sense, notwithstanding, "distributive justice" called for meriting individuals to be 

remunerated as per their benefits, was viewed as bearing principally on the appropriation of political 

status, and was not seen as important at all to property rights. In any event at first look, then, the 

antiquated and the present day implications of the expression are altogether different. Most 

importantly, the antiquated rule needs to do with dispersion as indicated by legitimacy while the current 

rule requests a circulation free of legitimacy. Everybody should merit certain merchandise paying little 

respect to justify on the current view; justify making shouldn't start until some fundamental products 

(lodging, medicinal services, instruction) have been circulated to everybody. 

 

While corrective justice calls for miscreants to pay harms to their casualties as per the degree of the 

damage they have brought about. Aristotle's talk of this qualification is given to the diverse routes in 

which distributive and corrective justice speak to a standard of correspondence: in the previous case, 

the equity comprises in the way that everybody is remunerated in extent to his or her benefits, with the 

end goal that it is shameful for unequal in legitimacy to be dealt with similarly or equivalents in 

legitimacy to be dealt with unequals Corrective justice turns on the significance of merit. 

 

The first is normal justice, valid for everybody, and alongside that there is ordinary justice who can 

contrast in various social orders and there is the idea of value that works in uncommon cases Any 

individual who is a righteous individual can likewise be simply. Be that as it may, not everybody who 

is simply is likewise temperate.8 

 

The guideline of justice in securing states that an obtaining is simply if the thing is already 

disowned and the procurement leaves enough to address the issues of others. The guideline of justice in 

exchange is intended to ensure deliberate contracts while precluding burglary, misrepresentation, and 

so forth. As it were, a holding is simply on the off chance that it has been gained through an honest to 

goodness exchange from somebody who procured it through an honest to goodness exchange or 

through unique securing. 
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Conclusion: 

In taking a gander at governmental issues as it were that conveys to light its vital flaw, Aristotle is in 

any case ready to legitimize governmental issues furthermore, its justice as what they seem to be, and 

to indicate how his considering justice less important may well prompt to more value by and by. 

Understandings of justice contrast in each culture, as societies are normally needy upon a common 

history, mythology as well as religion. Every culture's morals make values which impact the idea of 

justice. In spite of the fact that there can be discovered some justice rule that are the same in all or a 

large portion of the way of life. 
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Moral Strategy to Fight Corrupt Practices: An Aristotelian Perspective 

Ekta Uniyal 

                                                                          Abstract                   

The discourse, undertaken in the present research paper, focuses upon exploring the moral strategy for 
controlling the diversions leading to corrupt practices of human behavior through inculcation of 
practices of the four cardinal virtues i.e. wisdom, courage, temperance and justice. The diversions from 
virtuous behavior and standard ideals form the basis of corrupt practices, which can be traced in 
Aristotelian Ethics. The theoretical framework of diversion, the type and four-fold causes all that is 
integral in our understanding of corrupt behavior and practices as highlighted by Aristotle will be 
widely dealt with in this paper. In addition, Aristotle has given many practical examples of deviated 
behavior in his text. However, in this paper we will include the extremes, which is prodigality in excess 
and illiberality in deficiency. The virtue liberality is the mean and the ideal, which can be achieved 
through a strategy based upon applying the cardinal virtues and self-improvement factors. 
 

****** 

The discourse, undertaken in the present research paper, focuses upon exploring the moral strategy for 

controlling the diversions leading to corrupt practices of human behavior through inculcation of 

practices of the four cardinal virtues i.e. wisdom, courage, temperance and justice. The diversions from 

virtuous behavior and standard ideals form the basis of corrupt practices, which can be traced in 

Aristotelian Ethics. The theoretical framework of diversion, the type and four-fold causes all that is 

integral in our understanding of corrupt behavior and practices as highlighted by Aristotle will be 

widely dealt with in this paper. In addition, Aristotle has given many practical examples of deviated 

behavior in his text, which will be included extensively followed by a strategy based upon applying the 

cardinal virtues and self-improvement factors. 

 

Diversion, in theory, is unlikeness or turning aside from the standard path. In terms of action, that act 

which is not fine, and deviates from the ideal causes corrupt practices. Dominated by passions and 

emotions the agent diverts from reason and opts for wrong choice. As mentioned by Aristotle,``…if it 

is in our power not to do it when it is right, it will also be in our power to do it when it is wrong.”1 The 

agent deviates from his rational self, and deliberately chooses to act differently from the correct moral 

behavior. This is reflected in terms of unjust, unfair and unlawful activities undertaken by an agent. 

Further, Aristotle states,``  Now when people become bad it is because of pleasures and pains, through 

seeking( or shunning) the wrong ones, or at the wrong time, or in the wrong way, or in any other 

manner in which such offences are distinguished by principle.2 An agent becomes bad when he opts for 

a choice based on temporary pleasure or avoidance of pain. Besides the badness of a choice depends on 

the following three factors: 

a. Firstly, opting for a wrong choice 
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b. Secondly, making a choice at the wrong time 

c. Thirdly, choosing it in a wrong way or in a manner in which wrong-doings are distinguished. 

 

While understanding virtue as given by Aristotle, we can throw light upon its opposite and evaluate 

diversions, too. ``It is a mean between two kinds of vice, one of excess and the other of deficiency; and 

also for this reason, that whereas these vices fall short of or exceed the right measure in both feelings 

and actions, virtue discovers the mean and chooses it.”3 While virtue is the average between two 

opposites, diversion reflects the two vices, both the excess and deficiency. Thus, whenever we opt for 

either of the extreme we deviate from virtue and move towards diversions. 

 

The causes for diversions are many led by choices made by a conscious agent under different 

circumstances and conditions; here we have tried to identify some. 

 

Firstly, the cause is ignorance that leads to diversion from the right path. The agent because of 

ignorance chooses the wrong path, which many times appear easy, and a short cut to achieve one’s 

aims. As Aristotle mentions,`` As a matter of fact, every bad man is ignorant of what he ought to do 

and refrain from doing, and it is just this sort of fault that makes people unjust and generally bad.”4 

 

Secondly, the irrational appetite which being temporary and momentary tends to set in diversions from 

the right conduct; so as to fulfill the immediate demand. Likewise Aristotle states, “For in an irrational 

being the appetite for what gives it pleasure is insatiable and indiscriminate, and the exercise of the 

desire increases its innate tendency; and if these appetites are strong and violent, they actually drive out 

reason.”5 Thus, an agent under the influence of passions seeks to deviate from the right path. 

 

Thirdly, the cause lies with the agent when out of magnanimity he tries to get rid of his ashamed 

decisions. As Aristotle states, “People of this kind are thought to remember the benefits that they have 

conferred, but not those that they have received.’’6 Such persons wants to be superior and with this 

desire they tend to act in a way where their act tend to become excessive show-off and vulgar. The 

right conduct is completely ignored in the act of getting rid of one’s ashamed decisions. 

 

Finally, it can be concluded that the above causes are mainly the result of weakness of one’s will or 

incontinence that leads to deviation from the right path, guided by passions and not adhering to what is 

correct. As Evans states, `` Aristotle’s aim then is to bring the problem of weakness of will into clearer 

focus, and to oppose those who attempt to recast in other terms the common sense view that it is 

possible to do what is wrong while knowing what is right. Weak-willed action is wrong, and the weak-
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willed person is disposed to wrong action. His fault is the distinctive one of failing to act on his 

knowledge of the correct thing to do.”7 

 

Aristotle in his work of Ethics has given numerous practical examples of diversions and deviated 

behavior that lies in the two extremes of excess and deficiency. The virtuous is the mean and extreme 

the diversions.  Aristotle considers liberality as a mean and right attitude towards money. The excess 

and deficiency are prodigality and illiberality, which is a diversion from liberality. The vice and virtue 

here is concerned with the ways of getting and spending of money. For Aristotle,`` Prodigal means a 

person who has one definite vice, that of wasting his substance; because a prodigal man is one who is 

ruined by himself.”8 A prodigal man misuses his assets, waste resources, may give money or wealth to 

wrong people for wrong deeds or at the wrong time. Besides, if all is spent in wrong deeds then nothing 

is left to spend on right ones. In addition, such person does not care to follow the right means of 

earning and spending both. He falls for earning through quick and dishonest means. Prodigality is a 

case of excess with respect to money. As Aristotle adds,``…most prodigal people also take from the 

wrong sources, and on the account they are illiberal; they become acquisitive because they want to 

spend money and cannot do so readily, since their resources quickly run out; so they are forced to get a 

supply from elsewhere. What is more, since they care nothing for honorable conduct, they take money 

irresponsibly from any source; because they are eager to give, and it makes no difference to them how 

or from where they get it.”9 Such people in order to quickly get rich resort to unfair and dishonest 

means of earning which often leads to rampant corruption. They become licentious and fall into 

sensuality and self-indulgence. Since right conduct is least in their priority, so everything is justifiable 

for a prodigal man.  

 

In contrast, illiberality is, “…it consists in two faults, deficiency in giving and excess in receiving, it 

does not come in its entirety to everyone, but sometimes it divides itself; and one set of people goes too 

far in receiving, and other falls short in giving.’’10 Such people are stingy, and never follow the right 

conduct and correct moral behavior. They follow illiberal occupations and make gain from wrong 

source through wrong means anyhow like moneylenders who extract very high rate of interest. These 

two form the vices based on excess and deficiency. The vicious action of individual based on the 

extreme gives an insight into immoral behavior led by deviation and is the reason behind corrupt 

practices. 

 

After presenting the Aristotelian view on diversion- the root of corrupt practices, now we focus our 

attention on understanding the moral strategy for checking diversions, thus reducing corrupt practices. 
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The strategy is based upon virtue inculcation since virtue forms the basis of activity of the soul. 

Aristotle differentiates between moral and intellectual virtues, where the latter help us to know what is 

just and admirable while the former help us to do just and admirable deeds. Thus, every virtue operates 

within the field of action and feeling. Within its scope, the virtue is the state of the soul that is the mean 

between two extremes, the vices. The vices constitute the extreme, the excess and deficiency while 

mean is`` relative to us’’.11 Mean is not determined by general principle but by application of it to 

particular circumstances by a man of prudence and intelligence. Aristotle defines virtue as, “So virtue 

is a purposive disposition, lying in a mean that is relative to us and determined by a rational principle, 

and by that which a prudent man would use to determine it. It is a mean between two kinds of vice, one 

of excess and the other of deficiency; and also for this reason, the whereas these vices fall short of or 

exceed the right measure in both feelings and actions, virtue discovers the mean and chooses it. ” 
12Hence, for virtue inculcation it is important that a rational agent looks for mean and chooses it, while 

avoiding excess and deficiency. A virtuous agent would always aim for the mean while seeking a 

balance between two extremes. 

 

For Aristotle, there are four cardinal virtues; wisdom, courage, temperance and justice. The virtue 

wisdom is the basis of next two virtues, courage and temperance. It rationally understands how we 

ought to live. Defined as “…….Wisdom is scientific and intuitive knowledge of what is by nature most 

precious.’’ 13 In which lies the source of every right action at the right time in right conditions. It is 

considered that activity based upon wisdom is the most pleasant of virtuous. Wisdom is a part of virtue 

as a whole, and makes a person happy by its possession and applying it for the right deeds. For it is 

wisdom, that gives a true understanding of other virtues and the result of virtuous actions. 

Amongst the virtues, temperance and courage are considered to belong to the irrational parts of the 

soul. Courage is the mean state, the right attitude towards feeling of fear and confidence.  The extremes 

of this mean being rashness in terms of excess and cowardice as the deficiency. An agent acts in right 

disposition and observes the mean while acting courageous. “The man who faces and fears (or similarly 

feels confident about) the right things for the right reason and in the right way and at the right time is 

courageous.” 14Any rational agent while facing the dangers performs courageous action for a noble 

motive is said to have the right disposition, and thus virtuous. 

 

The virtue, “temperance is a mean state with regard to pleasures.”15 It depicts reason that controls our 

emotions and desire for pleasure. The extreme is licentiousness in terms of excess and insensibility as 

the deficiency. A licentious man is completely driven by pleasure and is so carried away by his desire 

that he chooses them before anything else. Aristotle considers the cases of deficiency of pleasure in the 
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form of insensibility as sub-human, which hardly occurs. However, temperance is a virtue that helps a 

rational agent to appreciate pleasure, as the right principle shall direct. 

 

The virtue justice is the core virtue because the other three virtues finally aim to lead towards justice, 

which is about dealing fairly with others. Every rational agent possessing the above virtues acts 

accordingly will lead to the quality of justness.  As a virtue, justice is a moral state. It stands for 

lawfulness and fairness that leads an agent to perform just acts aiming for equality and truthfulness. 

 Justice is a complete virtue in itself, applicable in relation to both oneself and others. Likewise, “And 

justice is a sort of mean state, only not in the same way as the other virtues are, but because it aims at a 

mean.” 16 To treat others equally and justly is what any civilized society stands for. Justice also aims to 

bring in harmony between the individual and other. This could be considered the ultimate aim of all 

ethical and good living. 

 

What needs to be understood is that for positive behavior one need to become virtuous, and for that one 

needs to aim towards the mean through one’s actions and feelings. It could be considered a practical 

approach towards value inculcation, constituting of these steps. Firstly, the agent needs to aim away 

from the worse vice. Generally, it is found that one vice is worse than the other and thus, former needs 

to be avoided. Secondly, the agent needs to correct its own natural tendency towards one or the other 

vice. For which it is important that an agent knows oneself and correct one’s natural drift towards a 

vice. Thirdly, the agent needs to avoid one’s natural bias towards pleasure. An agent’s bias towards 

what is pleasurable and immediately gratifying will lead towards vice unless one corrects it through 

reason and rationality. Fourthly, after the three preventive steps are undertaken, the agent needs to 

choose the mean and act accordingly. Following the above steps, an agent acts rationally and correctly 

through positive behavior. It necessarily aims for a disposition that corresponds with and internalizes a 

correct principle of action. These steps lead to self-improvement of the agent that depends mainly on 

three factors: 

a.) Getting better at any skill 

b.) Attentive practice 

c.) Observing those who are excellent practitioner 17 

 

A virtuous person applies the cardinal virtues and follows the above practices to curtail the different 

causes that brings deviation, and further helps a virtuous agent to opt for mean. Ignorance that causes 

deviation sets to be removed by wisdom that makes it clear to an agent as to how one ought to live 

rationally. In addition, the irrational appetite is curbed by the virtue temperance, which brings in right 

attitude to pleasure. Magnanimity is solved through virtues of wisdom and justice, inculcating the right 
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attitude about oneself and others. The weakness of will is controlled through courage, which helps an 

agent to act on the knowledge of the correct thing to do. 

 

Continuing with the example taken above about attitude towards money, then liberality is the mean 

state, which is the right attitude about giving and receiving money, particularly giving. A virtuous 

person applies the four cardinal virtues in order to achieve the mean i.e. liberality. However, before 

reaching the mean it is necessary to curb deviations in terms of excess and deficiency, which may be 

curtailed by applying the three virtues of wisdom, courage and temperance. These virtues help an agent 

to curb passions and develop the right disposition towards a rational behavior. Firstly, the virtue 

wisdom helps in identifying the diversions and wrong practices that is necessary to remove vice. Also, 

through wisdom one can develop a fine end in view, which determines the right way and the right time 

about giving. Secondly, the virtue courage helps an agent to develop the attitude of saying ‘no’ to 

temptation. An agent applies courage and confidence to stop oneself from choosing extremes.  Thirdly, 

the virtue temperance supports an agent to curb his tendency towards pleasure and apply reason to 

excess and deficiency, both. These virtues are mainly restrictive in nature and help a person to avoid 

diversions. 

 

However, the virtue justice is the basis for constructive mechanism for applying mean since it’s a 

complete virtue and includes others with oneself. The virtue of justice, which is about equality and fair 

play to others, guides an agent to give money to the right people, and in the conditions that 

accompanies right giving which forms the basis of liberality. In applying the four cardinal virtues, a 

rational agent avoids excess, prodigality and deficiency, illiberality; and chooses the right attitude 

towards money and finds a balance in liberality, the mean. Slowly by leaving extremes and choosing 

mean, an agent is able to develop virtue and avoid vice. It leads to self-improvement when liberality is 

applied as an attitude on a routine basis. An attentive attitude towards choosing mean inculcates the 

right attitude and becomes a habit. Meanwhile, an agent observes those who are excellent practitioners, 

compares, and follows them, thus, further strengthening one’s attitude towards right living. 

 

Thus, we need to work on an individual that appreciates what is noble and object to the base. “…The 

virtuous man, in Aristotle’s scheme, does not take his ends or goals for granted: he has to test his 

conduct to see if it is in accordance with the right rule ( theorthos logos). And the determination of the 

right is, it seems, to be made in the light of an overall rationally ordered, conception of the good life. It 

is job of what Aristotle calls the phimnos-the man of practical wisdom-to use his rational powers to 

work out such an overall conception of the good life.”18 

 



Special Issue on “Aristotle and the Good Life” 

http://aristotle2400.wordpress.com     37  

References: 

 

1. Aristotle, Ethics,(England, Trans JAK Thompson, Allen and Unwin, 1953 revised 1976) 122 

2. Ibid, 96 

3. Ibid, 102 

4. Ibid, 114 

5. Ibid,141 

6. Ibid, 156-157 

7. Evans, J.D.G., Aristotle, (Sussex, New York ,The Harvester Press, 1987)150 

8. Aristotle, Ethics,( England, Trans JAK Thompson, Allen and Unwin, 1953 revised 1976)142 

9. Ibid, 146-147 

10. Ibid, 147 

11. Ibid, 100 

12. Ibid, 101-102 

13. Ibid, 212 

14. Ibid,  128 

15. Ibid,  135 

16. Ibid, 186 

17. Thomas Garrett and Missner Marshall, On Aristotle, (New Delhi, Wadsworth, 2008) 80-81 

18. Cottingham John, Rationalism: Paladin Movements and Ideas, (London, Paladin Granada 

Publishing, 1984) 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



Special Issue on “Aristotle and the Good Life” 

http://aristotle2400.wordpress.com     38  

A Critical Appraisal Of Aristotle’s Priority Of Being Over Doing 

Lunneihoi Thangeo 

Abstract 

Aristotle has provided a unique solution to the human condition in his virtue ethics. The troubled 
human is on a never ending quest to find what truly brings happiness and fulfilment to his soul. 
Aristotle attempts to bring this quest to an end by introducing self-regulation. He does not think up of a 
list of dos and don’ts that are applicable to one and all. The principle of the golden mean is not 
universal but particular. His teaching is easily relatable and simple. However, it is also quite non- 
pragmatic and directionless. If the path is individualistic, so can happiness too. It is appealing because 
it relays a truth that no one of us shares the same set of inclinations. However its ambiguity makes it 
unusable as a community ethic. However, Aristotle displays a kind of faith that is equivalent to a 
theist’s worldview, in which everything will be alright at the end if his principle is applied vigorously. 

 

Normative ethics tells us why we should live our lives in a particular way. Virtue ethics of Aristotle is a 

normative ethic which tells us to live our lives striving for balance because only balance leads to 

Eudaimonia which is, according to him, a state of being that is desired by all. Aristotle believed that 

Eudaimonia although assisted by external factors like politics, economics and society, was not a 

received state but an acquired state. It was not a permanent gift received from favourable external 

circumstances but a fleeting feeling of complete well-being. Although it is always accessible, this 

access seems to be fleeting because its existence depends on constant exercise of freewill. Sometimes 

one has to strike a balance between care of oneself and care for a friend, F. If one succeeds, one 

experiences Eudaimonia. But soon after, he might find himself faced with a newer challenge, say for 

example, to strike a balance between care for F and care for the national interests. So Eudaimonia is 

supposed to be like a life-hack. It is a kind of sensor in our being that moves between two infinite 

extremes. We sort of move the sensor in our minds to position it just where it feels right enough. The 

‘right’ position is supposed to be indicated by a feeling of happiness and the eventual flourishing it 

brings about in the life of the practitioner. This ethics is situational and individualistic. Unlike in 

deontological and utilitarian versions of normative ethics, the individual does not get lost in the system 

or the popular crowd. But this leads us to question whether an individual’s well-being matters more 

than the rest of humanity or even a group’s? The answer is “No” if we consider what might have been 

Aristotle’s worldview that humanity’s well-being starts at the individual level and that the well- being 

of one does not conflict with the well- being of another. But we can recount numerous stories of people 

in history whose search for own well-being devastated numerous other lives. Were all of them 

delusional? But against which standard shall we measure their sanity? Aristotle’s theory falls weak in 

this criterion as it seems to provide no way of judging an act as balanced before seeing its consequence. 
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Only good motivations are not enough for it to be the right action. According to Aristotle eudaimonia is 

not a state achievable only by willing. Eudaimonia is not subjective in that sort of way. It is not only 

about experiencing certain emotions but attaining a certain state. It is at once both mental and physical. 

For this, a person needs practical wisdom which must be accumulated unbiased over a number of years. 

Such prudence is unique for each individual in terms of its processing and execution. Therefore, even 

though Eudaimonia be immediate for the individual seeker, those affected by this practice may not 

necessarily be happy about it. For example on seeing a limbless beggar, a certain daily labourer may 

feel the need to do charity. However, considering his own pathetic circumstances, he settles on a 

meagre amount which happens to be much low than the average denomination that beggar gets. The 

beggar would not be as appreciative with this amount but the labourer feels a spontaneous calm from 

not having been stingy or wasteful which quells his moral unrest at seeing the beggar. From a different 

viewpoint we can talk about the reaction of the beggar to the labourer. If the beggar had either 

contemptuously denied the trivial amount maybe perhaps thinking it would destroy his “rate” or had 

shown extreme gratitude followed by unwarranted dollops of praise, he would not only have failed to 

react in a balanced manner but would have also confused the labourer too.  

Virtue ethics is similar with the New Age Movement in many ways. Both presume the inherent 

goodness of man and man’s ability to create his own reality. Both do not have precise doctrines or 

universal code of conduct by which to judge an action as virtuous. Both can be described by terms such 

as ‘feel-goodism, universal toleration and moral relativism’. Both believe that man is affected only by 

his thoughts and Eudaimonia or Higher Self is attained by correct thinking and correct knowledge. The 

New Age Movement believed in universal godhood and global unity. Aristotle seems to believe in such 

orders too as seen from his postulations of arête and a philosopher king who will unify the world. But 

both fall inadequate in these very areas. There is no way for an observer to determine whether another 

person is doing the right thing. It is a system of self- judgement or self- spirituality. In lieu of this it 

loses its authority because there is no way to verify and demonstrate whether what Aristotle or New 

Age people teach is the right thing to be emulated by others. For example suppose there was a man 

with an excessive need for sex. He considers the mean between total abstinence and outright 

indulgence. He plays with different thoughts. On one extreme he thinks of joining a monastery, or 

inflicting pain on himself whenever the urge emerges or even physical emasculation. On the other 

extreme he plays with the ideas of becoming a serial rapist or frequenting the brothel or having many 

lovers. Finally he decides what would be the mean between these two to be getting legally married. He 

is happy with his decision. But if the wife finds his needs to be excessive and cries rape, there is no 

way to condemn the man according to this ethical system. Aristotle might in turn advise the wife to 

find her balance. But if the wife is convinced that crying out rape is the mean between physically 
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hurting her husband and breaking the marriage vows, then there is no way to change her reaction 

towards it. Hence, in this system moral standards are arbitrary and Aristotle’s resort to phronesis only 

makes his theory utopian. In a society obsessed with domination, virtue ethics is a tall claim. It is not 

just power-hungry politicians and religious zealots who want to preside over the conscience of as many 

masses as they can, but also the class teacher and the parent who tend to exert similar inclinations. In 

such an environment the emphasis on ‘being’ becomes less urgent than the emphasis on ‘doing’.   

Alternatively, it can be stated that Aristotle did expound an objective theory albeit individualistic. He 

seems to conjure a picture of a well-established censoring system inherent in every individual when he 

expounds the concept of akrasia. Here he differs from Socrates who said that no person could 

knowingly do evil. This is also the view of modern virtue ethicist, R. M. Hare. Hare said that it is 

impossible for anyone to do something else than what he deemed best because that was how evaluative 

judgements worked. Donald Davidson and Richard Holton, however, argued the possibility of akrasia 

by respectively re-defining akrasia as sticking with a conditional or prima facie judgement and failure 

to stick to a resolution. Davidson says that at any given time t, a person’s better judgement is based on 

certain considerations and not on all considerations. Since an all-out conclusion cannot be reached by 

an incontinent agent, therefore akrasia happens. Holton understands akrasia not as whether one’s 

evaluative judgement is better than another at the time of action but the case of abandoning a 

previously formed resolution to guard oneself against all possible inclinations to act at a future time, T 

(contrary to an originally formed inclination) one expects to feel when T arrives.  

In conclusion we could say that Aristotle might be hinting at an achievable universal normative 

standard of actions that lies only to be discovered and whose essence lies in the harmony of individual 

normative standard of actions.  
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Virtue and Happiness 

Lighitha P. 

Aristotle’s psychology and metaphysics form the fundamentals of his ethical theory, which is the most 

important theory of morality. Every human action has particular end in view. This end may be the 

means to a higher end. So finally we must reach a supreme end or purpose, an ultimate principle or 

good, for the sake of which every other good is to be sought. Then the question arise, what is the 

highest good? The highest good for man is the complete and habitual exercise of the functions, which 

make him a human being. This is what Aristotle use by the term Eudaemonia, happiness or fulfillment. 

“Eudaemonia” is the Greek word that in English literally means “good spirit” or “well spirit”, it is 

generally translated into English as “happiness” or “well being”. 

Happiness is the final end or goal that encompasses the totality of one’s life. It is not something that 

can be gained or lost in a few hours, like pleasurable sensations. Happiness is the ultimate value of your 

life as lived up to this moment, measuring how will you have lived up to your complete potential as a 

human being. “Happiness depends on ourself”. More than anybody else, Aristotle pictures happiness as 

a most important on human life and a goal in itself. Also he convinced that a genuinely happy life 

required the fulfillment of certain conditions, including physical as well as mental well-being. 

Most important work in Aristotle is the Nicomachean Ethics, where he focuses on a theory of 

happiness that is still relevant today. The main question Aristotle arises in this is “what is the ultimate 

purpose of human existence?” and “what is the end or goal for which we should direct all of our 

activities?”. In our life we seek pleasure, wealth and a good reputation. But each of these has some 

value, none of them can occupy the place of the good for which humanity should aim. To be an 

ultimate end, an act must be self-sufficient and final, “that which is always desirable in itself and never 

for the sake of something else”1. 

Aristotle gives us his definition of happiness : …the function of man is to live a certain kinds of life, 

and his activity implies a rational principle, and the function of a good man and noble performance of 

these, and if any action is well performed it is performed in accord with the appropriate excellence : if 

this is the case, then happiness turns out to be an activity of the soul in accordance with virtue2. 

Happiness is said to be the end of moral life. Thus, happiness is attained by the performance of virtuous 

activities, and perfect happiness lies in the best activity which is contemplative. 

According to Aristotle, the pursuit of happiness is not something we just happen to do, as though we 

could do otherwise; rather, it is our nature to seek happiness above and through all other things3. 
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Aristotle’s view of reason reveals happiness to be the Supreme, Complete, and Final human good. 

Firstly, it is the supreme human good because there is no good better than it or equal to it. It does not 

ask “what good is better than happiness?” because one reflection we know that happiness is the good 

par excellence. Secondly, happiness is the complete human good is that it lacks nothing that is 

important to us. When we are happy, we want nothing more. Otherwise happiness is a self- sufficient 

state of affairs in which we desire nothing more because we have everything that is important to us. 

Lastly, happiness is the final human good because it is always sought simply for its own sake rather 

than as a means to something else. Happiness is that which we pursue above all other things and 

through all other things. However happiness is the supreme good, there is no good beyond it, and 

because it is the complete human good, there is no good in addition to it4. 

Virtue and happiness are related with each other, which had much deal by Plato, was also a central 

issue in the ethical writings of his pupil Aristotle. According to Aristotle, ethical virtue is not merely 

something intellectual, but involves ingrained dispositions of character, habits of feeling and action. 

The virtuous individual will have been trained from an early age to have the right kinds of desires, and 

to behave in the right kind of way, at the proper time. So the presence of an excessive desire to run 

away, in the face of reasonable odds, is already an indication that the ethical character has not been 

developed as it should have been5. In this point of view, Aristotle focus on his important doctrine of the 

mean : courage is a disposition     ( to act and read in certain ways) that lies in between two extremes – 

the vice of excess and the vice of deficiency.  The right kind of action always lies in the mean. For 

instances, with respect of acting in the face of danger, courage is a mean between the excess of 

rashness and the deficiency of cowardice, with respect to the enjoyment of pleasure, temperance is a 

mean between the excess of intemperance and the deficiency of insensibility and with respect of 

spending money, generosity is a mean between the excess of wastefulness and the deficiency of 

stinginess.  

There are two kinds of virtue. That is ethical virtue and intellectual virtue. Ethical virtue comes about 

from habit- hence even its name derives from the word ‘ethos’, habit or custom. Also it is clear that 

none of the ethical virtue arises in us by nature ; for none of the things that exist by nature can be 

radically altered by habituation. For instance, a stone, which by nature moves downwards, cannot be 

habituated to move upwards no matter how many thousand times you try to train it by throwing it 

upwards ; and you cannot get fire to move downwards, or train anything that naturally behaves in one 

way to behave another6. So ethical virtue not come by nature – but neither do they come by contrary to 

nature : we are naturally constituted so as to acquire them, but it is by habit that they are fully 

developed. On the other hand intellectual virtue owes its origins and its growth more to teaching, and 

so needs experience and time.  
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Let us examine what virtue is. There are three conditions arising in the soul. That is feelings, capacities 

and dispositions, virtue must be one of these. Feeling is related to anger, fear, joy, love, boldness, 

hatred, jealousy pity and in general whatever is accompanied by pleasure or pain.  Capacities mean 

what makes us capable of the relevant feelings- in virtue of which we are said to be capable of being 

angry or sorrowful, or feeling pity. Dispositions are what make us in a good or bad way in respect to 

the feelings.     

We can see another important feature about the relation between the concepts of virtue and happiness. 

Aristotle tells us that the fundamental factor in the effort to achieve happiness is to have a good moral 

character – what he calls “complete virtue”. But being virtue is not passive state : one must act in 

accordance with virtue. Aristotle writes : “ he is happy who lives in accordance with complete virtue 

and is sufficiently equipped with external goods, not for some chance period but throughout a complete 

life7.  Virtue is a disposition concerned with choice, lying on a mean that is relative to us, determined 

by reason, in the way a prudent man would determine it.  

Happiness is an activity of soul which attained at a high level of excellence refined over the complete 

life span that accord with virtue. The concept of virtue was anything that makes something good. The 

good is the result of what someone rationally aims for. If someone performs a job or a task that it is 

meant to be done and does it well, then it has good virtue. It is especially the ability to use reason that 

sets humans apart from the other mammals and creatures. Human virtue, for Aristotle means virtue of 

the soul and not the body, just like human happiness is happiness of soul. Virtue of humans also will be 

the state of character which makes them do their own work well. There are some assumptions about the 

character of the human soul, dividing it into a part that governs, that is reason. A part that is or ought to 

govern by reason is the passions or sentient appetite. And a part that is normally unresponsive to 

reason, that is vegetative functions such as digestion etc. However, some virtues will have the passions-

qua-governed-by-reason as their subject. The difference among virtues will mirror the difference 

among the different passions and among the different functions of reason.  

True happiness lies in action that leads to virtue, since this alone provides true value and not just 

amusement. Aristotle’s point of contemplation is the highest form of moral activity because it is 

continuous, pleasant, self-sufficient and complete. In intellectual activity, human beings most nearly 

approach divine blessedness, while realizing all of the genuine human virtues as well. Thus, Aristotle 

views of the happy life as a life made perfect by the possession of all good things such as health, 

wealth, friendship, virtue, knowledge etc., are the constituent part of the happiness. Happiness is the 

ultimate end and purpose of human existence. It is also the perfection of human nature. Since man is 
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the rational animal, human happiness depends on his reason. It is the exercise of virtue.  
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Analysis of Causation in Aristotle’s Metaphysics 

Krishna Paswan 

 

Abstract 

In this paper/article, I examine the Aristotle’s theory of causation. In metaphysics, Aristotle explores 
the fundamental principles of existence. He identifies four causes of everything: the material cause it is 
made of; the formal cause which is what it is; the efficient cause which is the means of its creation and 
the final cause which is its purpose. I will focus my attention upon the conception of cause and analysis 
some objectives of Aristotle’s causation. 

 

Aristotle and Plato were the most influential philosophers of the ancient world; Aristotle more so 

because he covered more subjects. His thinking provided the fundamental of European intellectual 

development, together with the systems, which dominated thought for two millennia. 

Philosophical theories are always answers to queries raised within firm historic contexts, which involve 

the common assumptions of a period. A thorough insight into a particular philosophical problem 

therefore involves a historical perspective. Thus, in order to better comprehend the modern approaches 

to the intricate issue of causation, and the problems they raise, it is necessary to have a clear insight 

into the historical evolution of the concept of cause. 

Though the concept of causation has occurred in Pre-Socratic philosophy, it was probably Plato who 

first specified the principle of causality: "everything that changes must do so owing to some cause; for 

nothing can come to be without a cause". But Plato accentuated the causal importance of formal causes. 

Nothing can be except there be a changeless pattern of formal causes of which the individual sensible 

spectacle is a mere appearance. However, since Aristotle was the first philosopher to give a widespread 

account of causes. 

Causality has been variously defined, and even given an empirical understanding. Causality is derived 

from the term ‘cause’ which means anything capable of changing something else or that which 

“produces something without which that thing would not have resulted. Nevertheless, in the treatment 

of causality Aristotle in his first philosophy or metaphysics gave a holistic analysis of the concept of 

causality, where he uses the term “cause” to mean explanation. However, for the Africans, “cause” has 

meaning basically from a metaphysical approach. That every effect has a cause is a very strong belief 

in the African world view. This means that whatever happens physically or otherwise has an 

explanation and this explanation may be spiritual as well as natural. Nevertheless, this work attempts a 

critique of Aristotle’s analysis of causality. 
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Aristotle was not the first person to engage in a causal investigation of the world around us. From the 

very beginning, and independently of Aristotle, the investigation of the natural world consisted in the 

search for the relevant causes of a variety of natural phenomena. From the Phaedo, for example, we 

learn that the so-called “inquiry into nature” consisted in a search for “the causes of each thing; why 

each thing comes into existence, why it goes out of existence, why it exists”. In this tradition of 

investigation, the search for causes was a search for answers to the question “why?” At the beginning 

of the Metaphysics Aristotle offers a concise review of the results reached by his predecessors. From 

this review we learn that all his predecessors were engaged in an investigation that eventuated in 

knowledge of one or more of the following causes: material, formal, efficient and final cause. 

However, Aristotle makes it very clear that all his predecessors merely touched upon these causes. That 

is to say, they did not engage in their causal investigation with a firm grasp of these four causes. They 

lacked a complete understanding of the range of possible causes and their systematic interrelations. Put 

differently, and more boldly, their use of causality was not supported by an adequate theory of 

causality. According to Aristotle, this explains why their investigation, even when it resulted in 

important insights, was not entirely successful. 

Aristotle is the first to argue that the task of natural science is essentially to investigate into the various 

causal relations that govern the processes of nature. This project deals with different questions, 

epistemological as well as metaphysical, that are raised by Aristotle's theory of causality. What kind of 

object is a cause: is it a thing or an event? Are causes 'out there' in the world, as objective features of 

this world, or are they rather to be thought of as elements in our explanations of nature? By exploring 

Aristotle's ways of dealing with and responding to this and other related issues, the project aims to 

contribute to our understanding of what it all means to explain nature in causal terms, as well as 

of what kind of knowledge such explanations may give us.  

Aristotle describes and argues for the four causes in his books Physics and Metaphysics as a part of 

developing his philosophy of substance. He claims that there are four causes needed to explain change 

in the world. A complete explanation of any material change will use all four causes. “To understand 

what Aristotle means, we must take account of what he says about causes. There are, according to him, 

four kinds of causes, which were called respectively, material, formal, efficient and final.” i These 

causes are material, formal, efficient and final. 

The material cause is what something is made out of. The human body of made up of cells. Wooden 

boxes are made up of wood. Computers are made out of transistors and other electronic components. 

The material cause also explains the general sort of properties of something. Wooden boxes burn 

because they are made out of wood. The human body needs oxygen because its cells need oxygen. 
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Finally, the material cause can be divided into two: prime matter and proximate matter. Proximate 

matter is matter that has some properties, such as wood, cells and electronic components. Prime matter 

has no properties at all. Aristotle believed that prime matter did not exist, but was theoretically 

necessary.The formal cause is what makes a thing one thing rather than many things. The human body 

is human, wooden boxes are boxes, and computers are computers. The difference between a mere 

collection of cells and a human body is that a human body has properties and functions that come from 

a particular arrangement of the right kind of cells doing the right kind of things. A mere collection of 

cells is not the formal cause. A human body is the formal cause. The formal cause can also be divided 

into two: formal cause and exemplary cause. An exemplary cause is the plan in someone’s mind that 

gave rise to a computer. Things have either a formal cause or an exemplary cause – not both. 

The efficient cause is what did that. If a ball broke a window, then the ball is the efficient cause of the 

window breaking. Every change is caused by an efficient cause. If your eye sees, then it sees because 

light from the object strikes your eyes and causes you to see what is there. Efficient causes answer the 

“what did that” question, but do not answer how it was done. 

The final cause is why efficient causes do what they do and why formal causes do what they do. Why 

do balls break windows? The final cause says that because balls are hard and windows are brittle, they 

break. Why do rocks fall? Aristotle said that rocks fall because they are heavy. Air is light, therefore air 

rises. These are all pointing out the final cause of efficient causes. To ask for the final cause of formal 

causes is to ask why these things exist at all. Why do human beings exist? Aristotle says that they exist 

to make more human beings, because they are alive. They also exist to be happy because they are 

rational. Why do computers exist? They exist because people made them. They wanted to use them as 

tools in math, gaming and business. Why do rocks exist? They exist because the wind, sea and rain 

break rock formations to produce rocks. These things are also final causes. 

“All the causes we have here mentioned are subsumed under four conspicuous manners. Latters, for 

instance, are causes of syllables, material of artifacts, fire and earth and all such things of bodies, parts 

of the whole and premises of the conclusion, all being causes as that from which. But some of them are 

cause as the substrate, e.g. the parts, some as the essence (the whole, composition and form).”ii 

All the four types of causes may enter in the explanation of something. Consider the production of an 

artifact like a bronze statue. The bronze enters in the explanation of the production of the statue as the 

material cause. Note that the bronze is not only the material out of which the statue is made; it is also 

the subject of change, that is, the thing that undergoes the change and results in a statue. The bronze is 

melted and poured in order to acquire a new shape, the shape of the statue. This shape enters in the 

explanation of the production of the statue as the formal cause. However, an adequate explanation of 
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the production of a statue requires also a reference to the efficient cause or the principle that produces 

the statue. For Aristotle, this principle is the art of bronze-casting the statue. This is mildly surprising 

and requires a few words of elaboration. There is no doubt that the art of bronze-casting resides in an 

individual artisan who is responsible for the production of the statue. But, according to Aristotle, all the 

artisan does in the production of the statue is the manifestation of specific knowledge. This knowledge, 

not the artisan who has mastered it, is the salient explanatory factor that one should pick as the most 

accurate specification of the efficient cause. By picking the art, not the artisan, Aristotle is not just 

trying to provide an explanation of the production of the statue that is not dependent upon the desires, 

beliefs and intentions of the individual artisan; he is trying to offer an entirely different type of 

explanation; an explanation that does not make a reference, implicit or explicit, to these desires, beliefs 

and intentions. More directly, the art of bronze-casting the statue enters in the explanation as the 

efficient cause because it helps us to understand what it takes to produce the statue; that is to say, what 

steps are required to produce the statue. But can an explanation of this type be given without a 

reference to the final outcome of the production, the statue? The answer is emphatically “no”. A model 

is made for producing the statue. A mold is prepared for producing the statue. The bronze is melted and 

poured for producing the statue. Both the prior and the subsequent stage are for the sake of a certain 

end, the production of the statue. Clearly, the statue enters in the explanation of each step of the artistic 

production as the final cause or that for the sake of which everything in the production process is done. 

In thinking about the four causes, we have come to understand that Aristotle offers a teleological 

explanation of the production of a bronze statue; that is to say, an explanation that makes a reference to 

the end of the process. Moreover, a teleological explanation of the type sketched above does not 

crucially depend upon the application of psychological concepts such as desires, beliefs and intentions. 

This is important because artistic production provides Aristotle with a teleological model for the study 

of natural processes, whose explanation does not involve beliefs, desires, intentions or anything of this 

sort. Some have contended that Aristotle explains natural process on the basis of an inappropriately 

psychological teleological model; that is to say, a teleological model that involves a purposive agent 

who is somehow sensitive to the end. This objection can be met if the artistic model is understood in 

non-psychological terms. In other words, Aristotle does not psychologize nature because his study of 

the natural world is based on a teleological model that is consciously free from psychological factors.  

One final clarification is needed. By insisting on the art of bronze-casting as the most accurate efficient 

cause of the production of the statue, Aristotle does not mean to preclude an appeal to the beliefs and 

desires of the individual artisan. On the contrary, there are cases where the individual realization of the 

art obviously enters in the explanation of the bronze statue. For example, one may be interested in a 

particular bronze statue because that statue is the great achievement of an artisan who has not only 
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mastered the art but has also applied it with a distinctive style. In this case it is perfectly appropriate to 

make reference to the beliefs and desires of the artisan. Aristotle seems to make room for this case 

when he says that we should look “for general causes of general things and for particular causes of 

particular things”. Note, however, that the idiosyncrasies that may be important in studying a particular 

bronze statue as the great achievement of an individual artisan may be extraneous to a more central 

(and more interesting) case. To understand why let us focus on the study of nature. When the student of 

nature is concerned with the explanation of a natural phenomenon like the formation of sharp teeth in 

the front and broad molars in the back of the mouth, the student of nature is concerned with what 

is typical about that phenomenon. In other words, the student of nature is expected to provide an 

explanation of why certain animals typically have a certain dental arrangement. We shall return to this 

example in due course. For the time being, it is important to emphasize this important feature of 

Aristotle's explanatory project; a feature that we must keep in mind in trying to understand his theory of 

causality. 

The study of nature was a search for answers to the question “why?” before and independently of 

Aristotle. A critical examination of the use of the language of causality by his predecessors, together 

with a careful study of natural phenomena, led Aristotle to elaborate a theory of causality. This theory 

is presented in its most general form in Physics II 3 and in Metaphysics V 5. In both texts, Aristotle 

argues that a final, formal, efficient or material cause can be given in answer to a why-question. 

Aristotle further elaborates on causality in the rest of Physics II and in Parts of Animals I. Aristotle 

explores the systematic interrelations among the four modes of causality and argues for the explanatory 

priority of the final cause. In so doing Aristotle not only expands on his theory of causality; he also 

builds explanatory principles that are specific to the study of nature. Aristotle considers these principles 

an indispensable theoretical framework for a successful investigation of the natural world. 

Both Physics II and Parts of Animals have a foundational character. More directly, Aristotle expects 

the student of nature to have mastered these principles before engaging in the investigation of any 

aspect of the natural world. 

Consider, briefly, the case of Aristotle's Metaphysics. Here Aristotle is seeking wisdom. Part of the 

argument of the Metaphysics is in an attempt to clarify what sort of wisdom Aristotle is seeking. 

Suffice it to say that Aristotle conceives of this wisdom as a science of substance that is, or is a part of, 

a science of being qua being (for further information about this argument, see the entry Aristotle's 

Metaphysics, especially Sections 1 and 3.) What is important is that this science consists in a causal 

investigation, that is, a search for the relevant causes. This helps us to understand why the most general 

presentation of Aristotle's theory of causality is repeated, in almost the same words, in Physics and 
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in Metaphysics. Although the Physics and the Metaphysics belong to two different theoretical 

enterprises, in both cases we are expected to embark on an investigation that will eventuate in causal 

knowledge, and this is not possible without a firm grasp of the interrelations between the four types of 

causes. 

Notes: 

i. Bertrand Russell, History of Western Philosophy and its Connection with Political and Social 

Circumstances from the Earliest Times to Present Day, George Allen & Unwin Ltd., London, 

1961, p-181 

ii. Aristotle, The Metaphysics, Penguin books, England, 2004, p-116 
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vjLr w dk lRdk; Zo kn fo’ k;d fpUru 

xhrk “k qDyk 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  

izLrqr “kh’kZd ij “kks/ki= ys[ku ls iwoZ dqN fcUnq Li’V djuk vko”;d gS tSls& vjLrw dk lkekU; 

ifjp;] mudk nk”kZfud fpUru] Hkkjrh; n”kZu esa lRdk;Zokn dh vo/kkj.kk] dk;Z&dkj.k fl)kUr vkSj 

rRIk”pkr~ vjLrw dk dk;Zdkj.k fo’k;d fpUruA D;ksafd vjLrw ds dk;Zdkj.k&fl)kUr dk v/;;u djus ij gh 

fu’d’kZ izkIr gksrk gS fd vjLrw ^lRdk;Zoknh* FksA 

ftl izdkj Hkkjrh; n”kZu esa osnksa dk egÙo gS mlh izdkj ik”pkR;n”kZu esa xzhd n“kZu dk egÙo gSA 

xzhd n”kZu dks tkus fcuk ik”pkR; n”kZu le>k ugha tk ldrk D;ksafd xzhd n”kZu gh ik”pkR; n”kZu dk 

tud gSA u dsoy ik”pkR; izR;qr~ orZeku n”kZu vFkkZr~ vk/kqfud leLr nk”kZfud leL;kvksa dk ladsr xzhd 

n”kZu esa gSA xzhd nk”kZfud IysVks ik”pkR; n”kZu ds firk ekus x, gSa IysVks vkSj vjLrw ds fopkj fdlh Hkh 

nk”kZfud leL;k ds ewy izrhr gksrs gSaA 

vjLrw (Aristotle) dk  tUe enwfu;k (Macedonia) ds Lrfxjk uked uxj es gqvk FkkA vjLrw ds 

firk fudkses”kl fldanj ds firk ¼fQfyi½ o firkeg ¼vfearkl½ ds njokj esa fpfdRld ¼jktoS| rFkk 

ijke”kZnkrk½ jgsA vr% vjLrw dk ykyu ikyu lqlad`r lEiUUk rFkk vfHktkR; okrkoj.k esa gqvk ftldh Nki 

muds O;fDrRo esa fo|eku FkhA mUgsa tSls volj “kkjhfjd lq[k&lqfo/kk ds feys oSls gh ekufld vuq”kklu ds 

HkhA 

vjLrw dh es/kk foLe;tud Fkh blfy, 17 o’kZ dh voLFkk esa tc mudk izos”k IysVks ds fo|kihB esa 

gqvk rks mudk vkfHkTkkR; rFkk izfrHkk nksuksa ppkZ ds fo’k; cu x;sA vjLrw dh euh’kk vkSj fo|k&O;lu ls 

mYyflr gksdj muds xq: IysVks us ,d ckj dgk Fkk fd& ^esjs fo|kihB ds nks Hkkx gSa& ^^,d gS “kjhj vkSj 

nwljk efLr’d] vU; lHkh Nk= “kjhj gSa vkSj vjLrw efLr’d gSA** 

 ,d dgkor ds vuqlkj& ^ckSf)d Lrj ij nks ;wukuh fcuk fookn ds ugha jg ldrsA* xq: vkSj f”k’; 

nksuksa vykSfdd ckSf)drk ds fun”kZu Fks] fQj os dSls bl dgkor ds viokn gks ldrs Fks] ijUrq mlls mu 

nksuksa ds ikjLifjd ln~Hkko vkSj lkSeuL; esa dksbZ vUrj ugha vk;kA IysVks ds fu/ku ds le; vjLrw dh mez 37 

o’kZ FkhA vius vizfre Kku ds dkj.k mUgsa fo”okl Fkk fd fo|kihB ds vkpk;Z dh xn~nh mUgsa gh feysxh ijUrq 

mudk ;g fo”okl [kf.Mr gks x;kA bruk gh ugha ,FksUl ds fo|kihB esa mUgsa enwdfu;k dk gksus ds dkj.k 

fons”kh dg dj ogk¡ ls fudky fn;k x;kA ¼;|fi enwdfu;k ;wukuh x.krU= dk gh ,d jkT; Fkk½A blls 

vjLrw ds vkRelEeku dks bruh Bsl yxh fd mUgksaus ,FksUl NksM+ nsus dk fu.kZ; fy;kA 

 la;ksxo”k vjLrw ds lgikBh ^gsjfe;kl* vgkjfu;l uked uxj esa ,f”k;k ekbuj ds “kkld gks x;s 

vkSj mUgksaus lq”kklu ds fl)kUrksa ls voxr gksus ds fy, vjLrw dks vknjiwoZd vius ;gk¡ cqyk fy;kA gsjfe;kl 

ds ân; esa vjLrw ds izfr vlhe Lusg vkSj lEeku FkkA vr% mUgksaus viuh Hkrhth nRrd tks mudh iq=h Hkh nh 

ohfFk;kl dk fookg vjLrw ds lkFk dj fn;kA ngst esa izkIr Ik;kZIr /ku dks os vius oSKkfud vuqla/kkuksa ij 

[kpZ djrs jgsA bZjku ds ,f”k;k ekbuj ij fd, x, vkØe.k esa lezkV~ gsjfe;kl ds ekjs tkus ij vjLrw dks 

l a f { k f Irdk 

 

ik”pkR; xzhd nk”kZfud vjLrw vR;Ur es/kkoh o izfrHkk”kkyh O;fDrRo FksA rdZ”kkL=] rÙoehekalk] HkkSfrdh] uhfr”kkL= 

rFkk lkSUn;Z”kkL= bu ik¡p Hkkxksa esa foHkDr vjLrw ds nk”kZfud fopkj vR;Ur egÙoiw.kZ gSA yxHkx pkj lkS iqLrdksa ds 

jpukdkj vjLrw dkj.k fl)kUr vR;Ur izfl) gSA ^dkj.k* dk cM+s O;kid vFkZ esa iz;ksx gSA vjLrw dk ^dkj.k fl)kUr* 

 

ik”pkR; xzhd nk”kZfud vjLrw vR;Ur es/kkoh o izfrHkk”kkyh O;fDrRo FksA rdZ”kkL=] rÙoehekalk] HkkSfrdh] uhfr”kkL= 

rFkk lkSUn;Z”kkL= bu ik¡p Hkkxksa esa foHkDr vjLrw ds nk”kZfud fopkj vR;Ur egÙoiw.kZ gSA yxHkx pkj lkS iqLrdksa ds 

jpukdkj vjLrw dkj.k fl)kUr vR;Ur izfl) gSA ^dkj.k* dk cM+s O;kid vFkZ esa iz;ksx gSA vjLrw dk ^dkj.k fl)kUr* 

vR;Ur izfl) gSA ^dkj.k* dk cM+s O;kid vFkZ esa iz;ksx gSA muds ^nzO;&fopkj* dks le>us ds  fy, mus ^dkj.k* dks 

le>uk vko”;d gksrk gSA muds vuqlkj& dkj.k pkj gSa vkSj pkjksa dkj.k nks :Ikksa esa Li’V gks tkrs gSaA ¼1½ nzO; ;k 

miknku ¼2½ lkkdj ;k Lo:IkA vjLrw ds ^dkj.k* fl)kUr ij dh v/;;u o vuq”khyu djus ij ;g fu’d’kZ izkIr gksrk 

gS fd vjLrw ^lRdk;Zoknh* FksA 
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iqu% LFkku ifjorZu ds fy, ck/; gksuk iM+k vkSj os fQj ,FksUl ykSV vk, vkxs pydj mUgsa fQfyi ds iq= 

fldUnj egku~ dk f”k{kd cuus dk volj izkIr gqvkA 

 vjLrw esa vuqla/kku dh gh ugha v/;kiu dh Hkh Ik;kZIr fiiklk Fkh vr% mUgksaus viuk Lora= fo|kihB 

LFkkfir fd;kA ¼^ykbfl;e*½ ftlesa os fnu ds iwokZà esa izxr ¼Advanced½ Nk=ksa dks rFkk vijkà esa lkekU; 

ukxfjdksa dks i<+krs FksA viuh e`R;q ls iwoZ mUgksaus ,d laf{kIr ijUrq ;qx izorZd d`fr fy[kh tks rFkk mudk 

olh;rukekA ftlds }kjk mUgksaus vius lHkh nklksa dks nkLkrk ls eqDr dj fn;k bfrgkl esa bl o;hrukes dks 

^nklrk dh izFke eqfDr ?kks’k.kk* gksus dk Js; fn;k tkrk gSA 

 vjLrw ds Kku dh O;kidrk ds fo’k; esa izflf) gS fd muds le; rd ;wuku esa tks Hkh lkjLor izxfr 

rFkk miyfC/k gqbZ Fkh og ^djkeyd* FkhA vjLrw dh iw.kZ Kku dh ifjHkk’kk Fkh& ^^Kku dh lHkh “kk[kkvksa esa 

vck/k xfr** vkSj bls mUgksaus vius Åij pfjrkFkZ dj j[kk FkkA vjLrw ^Kkfu;ks ds lezkV* dgs tkrs gSA  

vjLrw us esa yxHkx 400 iqLrdsa fy[kha ftUgsa rhu Hkkxksa esa foHkkftr fd;k x;k gS 

 

1- Iy sV k sdkyhu jpuk, ¡& ftudh jpuk IysVks dh vdkneh esa gqbZA buesa ls ;wfMel ¼Eudemus½ 
vkSj izksVªsfIVdl ¼Protrepticus½ eq[; gSaA ^;wfMel( ^laokn* gS vkSj ^izksVªsfIVdl* ^i= jpuk* gSA 

2- l aØe.kdkyhu jpuk, ¡& ftudh jpuk ^ekbVsykbu* vkSj ^esfLkMksu* ds jktnjckj esa gqbZA buesa ls 

lcls egÙoiw.kZ gS& ^esVkfQftDl* ¼Metaphysics½ 
3- ykbfl;edkyhu jpuk, ¡& ftudh jpuk ykbfl;e uked laLFkk esa gqbZA ^vkWu fØ;s”ku ,.M 

MsLVªD”ku* (On creation and Destruction) rFkk ^vkWu gSosUl* (On Heavens) 
vjLrw ds nk”kZfud fopkj ik¡p Hkkxksa esa foHkDr gSa&1- rdZ“kkL= Logic, 2-rÙoehekalk Metaphysics, 

3- HkkSfrdh, 4- uhfr”kkL=, 5- lkSUn;Z”kkL= 

 

vjLrw ds v/;srk dks lnSo Lej.k j[kuk pkfg, fd ewyr% os oSKkfud] rkfdZd rFkk nk”kZfud gSa vr% 

^fo”ys’k.k* vkSj ^;qfDr* muds fo’k;&fu:i.k ds vfuok;Z midj.k gSaA os fdlh oLrq dk igys rVLFk n`f’V ls 

lE;d~ fujh{k.k&ijh{k.k djrs gSa fQj foospu ;k fu’d’kZ izLrqr djrs gSaA vr% muds O;kid fl)kUrksa ls fujis{k 

gksdj muds ys[ku dk leqfpr cks/k lEHko ugha gSA 

vjLrw dh ekU;rk gS fd fdlh oLrq dks Bhd ls le>us ds fy, mlds ^iz;kstu*] ^miknkudkj.k*] 

^fufeÙkdkj.k* vkSj ^rÙo* bu pkj ckrksa ij /;ku nsuk vko”;d gSA 

fdlh Hkh oLrq ds fuekZ.k dk iz”u rc rd ugha mBrk vc rd mldk dksbZ iz;kstu u gksA tSls ?kM+k 

;w¡ gh ugha curkA ty j[kus ds iz;kstu dh iwfrZ ds Kku ij fuHkZj djrk gS] fdUrq Kku ek= ls ?kM+k ugha cu 

tkrk mlds fy, feV~Vh dh vko”;drk gksrh gS tks mldk ¼?kV dk½ miknku dkj.k gSA ij feV~Vh vius vki 

?kM+s dk :Ik /kkj.k ugha dj ysrh mlds fy, pkd] dqEgkj vkfn visf{kr gksrs gSa tks feV~Vh ds ?kM+s ds fu’iknd 

vFkok fufeÙk dkj.k gSa] ;fn ;s u gksa rks feV~Vh] feV~Vh gh jg tk,xh ijUrq ;s lc Hkh Ik;kZIr ugha gSa cfYd 

dqEgkj dks ?kM+s ds rÙo ¼,lsUl½ dk Hkh Kku gksuk pkfg, fd ?kM+k gS D;k\ tc rd bl rÙo ¼?kVRo½ ls 

ifjfpr ugha gksxk rc rd og ?kVfuekZ.k ugha dj ik,xkA bl izdkj rÙo esa og lc dqN vk tkrk gS] ftlls 

?kM+k] ?kM+k dgykrk gS] vFkkZr~ mldh vkd`fr] izd`fr] /kkj.kk vkfnA 

mYys[kuh; gS fd ?kM+s ds rÙo dk Kku dsoy fuekZrk dks gh ugha Øsrk ¼[kjhnnkj½ o iz;ksDrk ¼iz;ksx 

djus okys dks½ Hkh gksuk t:jh gSA tSls fd&bldk D;k mi;ksx gS] dPpk ;k VwVk&QwVk rks ugha gSA rkRIk;Z ;g 

gS fd& iz;kstu] miknku] fufeÙk vkSj rÙo bu pkjksa ds fcuk ?kM+s dk fuHkzkZUr foospu lEHko ugha gSA bl 

fu’d’kZ dks vjLrw loZ= dke esa ykrs gSaA 



Special Issue on “Aristotle and the Good Life” 

http://aristotle2400.wordpress.com     53  

Hkkjrh; n”kZu esa izk;% lHkh n”kZuksa esa dk;Z&dkj.k dk foospu fd;k x;k gSA lRdk;Zokn ds fy, 

lka[;n”kZu dk egÙoiw.kZ LFkku gSA lRdk;Zokn dk lkekU; vFkZ gS& ^dkj.k esa dk;Z lr~ gks* D;ksafd ;fn dkj.k 

esa dk;Z fo|eku ugha gksrk rks dkj.k ds gksus ij Hkh dk;Z dh mRifÙk lEHko ugha gksxhA 

 Jhen~Hkxon~xhrk esa Hkh dgk x;k gS fd&  

uklrks fo|rs Hkkoks ukHkkoks fo|rs lr%A xh0 2@16 

 dk;Z&dkj.k ds ijLij lEcU/k dks ysdj pkj izdkj ds er gSa& 

1- ckS) ¼”kwU;oknh½ & vlr~ ls lr~ inkFkZ dh mRifÙk gksrh gSA 

2- uS;kf;d o oS”ksf’kd & lr~ inkFkZ ¼dkj.k½ ls vlr~ dk;Z mRiUu gksrk gSA 

3- osnkUrh ¼v}Sr½ & lr~ dkj.k ls foorZ ¼dfYir½ dk;Z mRiUu gksrk gS vkSj lkjs dk;ksZa dh okLrfod 

lÙkk ugha jgrhA 

4- lka[;oknh & lar~ dkj.k ls gh lr~ dk;Z mRiUu gksrk gSA  

vlndj.kknqiknkuxzg.kkRloZlEHkokHkkokr~A  

“kDrL; “kD;dj.kkRdkj.kHkkokPp lRdk;Ze~AA lka[;dkfjdk 9 

ijUrq mDr dk;Z&dkj.k&Hkko erksa dk [k.Mu djds lRdk;Zokn dh LFkkiuk dh xbZ gSA la{ksi 

esa nz’VO; gS& 

1- ^vlr~ ls lr~ mRiUu gksrk gS* & “kwU;oknh ckS)ksa dk ;g ervizekf.kd gS D;ksafd & vlr~ ;k vHkko 

Lo:Ikghu gksus ds dkj.k vius ijoÙkhZ Hkko ;k lr~ ls rknkRE; lEcU/k ugha j[k ldrk vkSj tc 

rknkRE; gh ugha jgsxk rks miknku&mikns; lEcU/k Hkh ugha gks ldrk tSls& [kjgs ds lhaxA nwljs& 

rqPN ¼Lo:Ikghu½ vkSj vrqPN cU/;kiq= vkfn ¼Lo:Ik;qDr½ inkFkksZa esa rknkRE; lEcU/k Hkh rks ugha gksrk 

gSA 

2- uS;kf;dksa dh n`f’V ls lÙkk vkSj vlÙkk] ?kV ds nks /keZ gSa ;g Hkh mfpr ugha D;ksafd&/kehZ ds u jgus 

ij ge ;g ugha dg ldrs fd ;g ¼vlr~½ ml ¼?kV½ dk /keZ gS] vU;Fkk /kehZ ¼?kV½ dh lÙkk ekuuh 

iM+sxh vFkkZr~ ?kV dh fuR;rk Lohdkj djus iM+sxhA 

3- vius :Ik dk ifjR;kx fd, fcuk gh nwljs:Ik dk viknku djuk foorZ gSA 

   vrÙorks·U;Fkk izFkk foorZ bO;qnhfjr%A osnkUrlkj 

^lr~* dk;Z ls gh ^foorZ* dk;Z mRiUu gksrk gS tSls& lhih ¼lr~½ vius :Ik dk R;kx fd, fcuk gh 

jtr ¼foorZ½ :Ik esa ifjofrZr gks tkrh gS vFkok ^jTtq* dk ^liZ* :Ik esa ifjorZu ¼izrhr gksuk½  
4- lRdk;Zoknh lka[;n”kZu ds vuqlkj & dkj.k esa dk;Z igys ls fo|eku gqvk djrk gS dk;Z dh dsoy 

vfHkO;fDr gksrh gSA tSls& fry ¼dkj.k½ ls rsy ¼dk;Z½ dh mRifRr gksxh vU; dkj.kksa ls ughaA 

dkj.k dk y{k.k&  

vuU;Fkkfl)fu;riwoZHkkfoRodkj.ke~A rdZHkk’kk 

dk;Z dk y{k.k& 

   vuU;Fkkfl)fu;ri”pkn~HkkfoRoa dk;ZRoe~A rdZHkk’kk 

nzO;& vjLrw ds vuqlkj nks gh ekSfyd inkFkZ gSa& ¼1½ nzO; ;k mRiknku ¼2½ Lo:Ik ¼ftlls lEiw.kZ 

txr~ dk fuekZ.k gqvk½  

tSls& est ds fuekZ.k esa nzO; ;k miknku gS dk’B ;k ydM+h rFkk Lo:Ik ;k vkd`fr gS pkSik;k gksukA blh 

izdkj lEiw.kZ txr~ dk dksbZ nzO; rFkk Lo:Ik vo”; gS] D;ksafd mDr nksuksa gh vk/kkjHkwr rÙo gSaA 

vjLrw dk nzO;&fopkj le>us ds fy, gesa muds ^dkj.*k dks Hkyh&Hkk¡fr le>uk gksrk gS D;ksafd vjLrw 

us dkj.k “kCn dk iz;ksx cM+s O;kid vFkZ esa fd;k gSA 

vjLrw ds vuqlkj ^dkj.k* ^iz;kstu* dk midj.k gS ftlls iz;kstu viuk Qy mRiUu djrk gSA bl 

n`f’V ls iz;kstu dkj.k ls vf/kd O;kid gS rFkk iz;kstu esa dkj.k dk vUrHkkZo gks tkrk gSA blds vfrfjDr 

iz;kstu ;qfDriw.kZ gksrk gS ijUrq dkj.k dh ;qfDr dk irk ugha gksrkA tSls& e`R;q dk dkj.k chekjh ;k nq?kZVuk 
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gks ldrh gSA ijUrq bu dkj.kksa ls e`R;q dh O;k[;k ugha gks ikrh vFkkZr~ lalkj esa e`R;q D;ksa gS bu dkj.kksa dks 

ge tku ugha ikrs vkSj vf/kd Li’V djsa rks jksx ;k nq?kZVuk ls e`R;q gksus ij dsoy ;gh irk yx ikrk gS fd 

e`R;q dSls gqbZ\] ijUrq D;ksa gqbZ\ dk Kku gksrkA iz;kstu ;qfDriw.kZ gksrk gS vFkkZr~ ^D;ksa* dk mÙkj ;qfDr ls gh 

izkIr gksrk gSA 

tSlk fd igys gh cryk;k tk pqdk gS fd vjLrw dk ^dkj.k fl)kUr* vR;Ur O;kid gS D;ksafd blesa 

dkj.k rFkk iz;kstu nksuksa lfEefyr gSa vkSj fdlh dk;Z ;k Qy dks tkuus ds fy, mlds dkj.k rFkk iz;kstu 

nksuksa dh O;k[;k vko”;d gSA  

O;kid vFkZ esa vjLrw ds vuqlkj pkj izdkj ds dkj.k gksrs gSa& fdlh oLrq ¼dk;Z½ ds fuekZ.k esa foosP; 

pkjksa dkj.kksa dh vko”;drk gksrh gSA mnkgj.k gS& laxejej dh izfrek vFkok ?kV vFkok iVA nsf[k,& blds 

fuekZ.k esa dSls pkjksa dkj.kksa dh vko”;drk gksrh gSA loZizFke miknku dkj.k ds lEcU/k esa vjLrw dk D;k 

n`f’Vdks.k gS ;g nz’VO; gS& 

¼1½ miknku dkj.k dks le;kf;dkj.k Hkh dgrs gSa D;ksafd dk;Z leok; lEcU/k ls vius miknku dkj.k 

esa jgrk gh gSA U;k;n”kZu ds vuqlkj&  

^;Rleosra dk;Zeqiz?krs rRle;kfodkj.ke~** rdZHkk’kk  

fdlh oLrq dk fuekZ.k fdlh nzO; ;k miknku ls gksrk gS og miknku ;k nzO; gh ml oLrq dk dkj.k 

gS tSls& 

� laxejej dh izfrek dk miknku dkj.k laxejej ¼iRFkj½ gSA 

� ?kV dk miknku dkj.k e`fRi.M gSA 

� iV dk miknku dkj.k rUrq gSA 

 

¼2½ fufeÙk dkj.k fdlh dk;Z dk “kDr dkj.k gS D;ksafd fdlh dk;Z dh mRifÙk ds fy, “kfDr dh 

vko”;drk gS bls pkyd “kfDr Hkh dgrs gSa D;ksafd ;gh xfr ;k ifjorZu dk dkj.k gSA mDr mnkgj.k esa 

laxejej dh izfrek dk fuekZrk gh fufeÙk dkj.k gS D;ksafd mldh xfr ds dkj.k gh laxejej esa ifjorZu gksrk 

gS] vFkkZr~ og izfrek :Ik dk;Z esa fufeÙk gksrk gSA rFkk iV :Ik dk;Z&fuekZ.k esa cqudj fufeÙk dkj.k gSA blh 

izdkj dk;Z esa fufeÙk dkj.k dqEHkdkj gSA 

¼3½ Lo:Ik dkj.k vjLrw dh n`f’V esa fdlh oLrq dk rÙo ;k lkj gS fdlh oLrq dk lkj mldh 

ifjHkk’kk esa O;Dr gksrk gSA ifjHkk’kk izR;;kRed gksrh gS& ^ifjHkk’kk fdlh Hkh fo’k; dk laf{kIr vkSj rkfdZd 

o.kZu gS tks oLrqvksa ds ewyHkwr fof”k’V xq.k ;k ladYiukvksa ds vFkZ] vUrZoLrq vkSj lhek,¡ crkrk gSA** bl izdkj 

fdlh oLrq dk Lo:Ik dkj.k ml oLrq dk izR;; ;k foKku gSA ¼vjLrw foKku ds oLrq esa vuqL;wr ;k 

vUrfuZfgr ekurs gSa½ vjLrw dk foKku lr~ gS] foKku dh lÙkk ikjekfFkZd gSA  

^^foKku og O;ofLFkr Kku ;k fo|k gS tks fopkj] voyksdu] v/;;u vkSj iz;ksx ls feyrh gS tks fd 

fdlh v/;;u ds fo’k; dh izd`fr ;k fl)kUrksa dks tkuus ds fy, fd, tkrs gSaA** 

¼4½ y{; ;k vUr dkj.k og dgykrk gS& ftl vUr ;k mís”; dks /;ku esa j[kdj ifjorZu fd;k 

tkrk gSA tSls& laxejej dh izfrek iw.kZ izfrek gh y{; ;k vUr dkj.k gS D;ksafd izfrek dk iw.kZ djuk gh 

fuekZrk dk y{; gSA 

� blh izdkj iw.kZ ?kV dk fuekZ.k dqEHkdkj dk y{; ;k lk/; gSA 

� rFkk iw.kZ iV&fuekZ.k iVdkj dk y{; gSA 

 lk/; ;k y{; ds dkj.k gh miknku ds Lo:Ik esa ifjorZu lEHko gSA 

 

 bl izdkj vjLrw dk ^dkj.k* vR;Ur O;kid gSA vjLrw us mDr pkjksa dkj.kksa dks nks :Ikksa esa O;Dr 

fd;k gS&1& nzO; ¼matter½ 2&vkdkj ¼Form½ 
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 vjLrw ds vuqlkj fufeÙk] Lo:Ik rFkk y{; ls Lo:Ik dkj.k ds gh :ikUrj gS D;ksafd loZizFke Lo:Ik 

rFkk y{; ,d gh oLrq ds ^dkYifud* rFkk ^okLrfod* iw.kZ :Ik gSA ^Lo:Ik* efLr’d esa foKku gS rFkk ^y{;* 

dkj.k o fufeÙk dkj.k esa Hksn ugha gSA fufeÙk dkj.k ifj.kke dk lk/ku ekuk x;k gS rFkk y{; dkj.k ml 

ifj.kke dk lk/; gSA fufeÙk dkj.k ifjorZu dk vk/kkj gS rFkk y{; dkj.k ifjorZu dk Qy gSA ifjorZu y{; 

;k lk/; ds dkj.k gh mRiUu gksrk gSA blfy, tks ifj.kke dk dkjd gS ogh vUr esa mldk y{; gS vr% 

Lo:Ik dkj.k rFkk y{; dkj.k ,d gSaA 

fu’d’kZr% nks dkj.k gh “ks’k jgs& 

1& miknku ¼Malerial½ rFkk 2& Lo:Ik ¼Formal½ 
 ;s nkuksa gh vjLrw dh n`f’V esa ewy dkj.k gS ftlls fdlh oLrq dk fuekZ.k gksrk gSA  

 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

lUnHk Z  x z UF k 

� loZn”kZu laxzg  & izks0 mek”kadj “kekZ ^_f’k* 

� ik”pkR; n”kZu  & MkW0 ch0,u0 flag 

� ik”pkR; dkO;”kkL= & nsosUnzukFk “kekZ 

� lka[;dkfjdk   &  vkpk;Z txUukFk “kkL=h 

� osnkUrlkj  &  MkW0 vk|kizlkn feJ 

� rdZHkk’kk   & MkW0 xtkuu “kkL=h ^eqlyxkWodj* 

� rdZlaxzg  & vkpk;Z dsnkjukFk f=ikBh 

� Jhen~Hkxon~xhrk & xhrk izsl xksj[kiqj 

 

 

  

  

  

  

  

  

  

  

  

 ik”pkR; fo’k; ij fy[krs le; izk;% ,d leL;k vkrh gS og gS fons”kh “kCnkoyh ds Li’V o 

lVhd fgUnh :ikUrj dhA tSls vkCtsfDVo ds fy, dksbZ oLrq ,d fy[krk gS rks dksbZ oLrqfu’Bk dHkh 

ekSfydrk izn”kZu ds fy, dqN u, “kCn x< fy, tkrs gSa tks ewy “kCn ls fdrus lEc) gksrs gSa irk 

ugha vr% dqN “kCnksa dks vaxzsth esa fn;k x;k gSA 
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ln ~x q. k vjLr w rFk k xk a / k h 

uhrkatyh [kkjh 

 ln~xq.k (virtue) 'kCn dk mn~Hko ysfVu ds foj (vir) ls gqvk gSA ftldk vFkZ gS & iq:"kRo vFkok 

ohjrkA
i
 ohjrk vFkok iq:"kRo dk laca/k ;gk¡ ekuo O;ogkj ds uSfrd i{k ls gSA ftlds vUrxZr ,slk 

O;kogkfjd thou O;rhr fd;k tk,] ftlesa ln~xq.kksa dk vkthou vH;kl fd;k tk,A tks O;fDr blesa n{krk 

dh izkfIr djrk gS] ,sls O;fDr dks gh ln~xq.kh vFkok foj dgk tk,xkA 

 ln~xq.k dh ,d vU; ifjHkk"kk ds vuqlkj ln~xq.k pfj= dh mÙke fo'ks"krk gSA ln~xq.kh og O;fDr gksrk 

gS tks fuf'pr tfVy eu%fLFkfr okyk gksA mnkgj.kr% ;fn dksbZ O;fDr bZekunkj gS ;fn og bZekunkj ek= bl 

dkj.k gS fd ;fn og Ny djrk gS] rks idM+k tk,xkA vr% bl Mj ls cpus ds dkj.k og bZekunkjh iwoZd 

dk;ks± dk fu"iknu djs] rc ,sls O;fDr dks ln~xq.kh dguk vuqfpr gksxkA blds foijhr ;fn dksbZ bZekunkjh 

iwoZd dk;ks± dk fu"iknu bl dkj.k djrk gS] pwafd mlls vU;Fkk fd;k x;k dk;Z csbZekuh vFkok Nyiw.kZ dk;Z 

gS] rc ,sls O;fDr dks ln~xq.kh dgk tk,xkA
ii 

 vr% uhfr'kkL= ds {ks= esa ln~xq.k ,d izeq[k rFkk egRoiw.kZ fo"k; gSA blh dkj.k fHkUu&fHkUu nk'kZfudksa 

us vius uhfrn'kZu ds ewy fl)kUrksa dh O;k[;k ln~xq.kksa ds vk/kkj ij dh gSA ftlesa xzhd nk'kZfudksa dk eq[; 

LFkku gSA lksfQLV ds fy,( ^^ln~xq.k LokFkZ ds vfrfjDr vkSj dqN ugha gSA**
iii 

 vFkkZr~ lksfQLVksa ds vuqlkj ln~xq.k ogh gS ftlesa vius LokFkZ dh flf) gksA LokFkZ tks fd ,dek= 

vius lq[k ls lacaf/kr gksrk FkkA vFkkZr~ tks dk;Z eq>s lq[k iznku djs og mfpr rFkk tks eq>s lq[k ds foijhr 

Hkko mRiUu djs] og vuqfpr dk;Z gksxkA bl izdkj lksfQLV ln~xq.k dks fo"k;fu"B u Lohdkj dj] ,dek= 

vkRefu"B Lohdkjrs FksA tSlk fd Hkkjrh; n'kZu esa pkokZd n'kZu vkRefu"B fopkj/kkjk dk vuqeksnu djrs gSA os 

Hkh 'kkjhfjd lq[k dks Js"B Lohdkjrs FksA blh dkj.k os vFkZ rFkk dke dks gh ,dek= iq:"kkFkZ Lohdkjrs FksA 

 fdUrq ln~xq.k dks vkRefu"Brk ds ekin.M ij U;k;ksfpr Bgjkuk] uSfrdrk dh mÙkerk dh dlkSVh ugha 

gSA pwafd uhfr'kkL= ds vUrxZr ln~xq.k ,d ,slk fo"k; gS] ftldh dlkSVh vkRefu"Brk u gks] oLrqfu"Brk gksuh 

pkfg,A ,slk bl dkj.k gS] D;ksafd ln~xq.k vkRefu"B cuus ij fdlh Hkh ifjfLFkfr esa izR;sd ds ekin.M ds 

vuqlkj mfpr gh gksxkA bl izdkj mfpr rFkk vuqfpr dk Hksn lekIr gks] lekt esa vO;oLFkk mRiUu gks 

tk,xhA vr% ln~xq.k dk iSekuk oLrqfu"B gksuk pkfg,A izks- f'kokth viuh iqLrd ^ln~xq.k ,d vuq'khyu* esa 

dgrs gSa fd ^^ln~xq.k lkekftd fodkl ,oa lkekftd dk;ks± dh i`"BHkwfe gksrk gSA mldk lh/kk lEcU/k euq"; 

ds pkfjf=d ,oa uSfrd /kjkry ls gksrk gSA**
iv 

 mi;qZDr esa pfj= rFkk uSfrd /kjkry dk laca/k thou ds O;kogkfjd igyw ls gSA vFkkZr~ ln~xq.k dh 

oLrqfu"Brk dk laca/k mlds lS)kfUrd i{k ls gS rFkk O;kogkfjdrk dk laca/k ln~xq.k ds O;kogkfjd thou esa 

lrr~ vH;kl ls gSA vjLrw dh ln~xq.k lEcU/kh vo/kkj.kk Hkh ln~xq.k ds fujUrj vH;kl ls lacaf/kr gSA muds 

vuqlkj & ^^ln~xq.k euq"; dh ,slh LFkkbZ ekufld voLFkk gS tks fujUrj vH;kl ds QyLo:i mRiUu 

gksrh gS vkSj tks euq"; ds ,sls ,sfPNd :i esa O;Dr gksrh gS ftls cqf) fu/kkZfjr djrh gSA**
v 

 mi;qZDr ifjHkk"kk esa vjLrw eq[;r% pkj eq[; fcUnqvksa dh vksj ladsr djrs gSa] ftlesa LFkkbZ ekufld 

voLFkk] fujUrj vH;kl] ,sfPNd rFkk cqf) lfEefyr gSaA 

 loZizFke bu 'kCnksa dk vFkZ xzg.k vko';d gS] rRi'pkr~ budh izkfIr ds ekxZ dk v/;;u lEHko gSA 



Special Issue on “Aristotle and the Good Life” 

http://aristotle2400.wordpress.com     57  

 euq"; esa cqf) gS] ftldk iz;ksx dj] og viuh bPNkuqlkj ,sls dk;ks± ¼mfpr dk;Z½ dk p;u djsa] tks 

uSfrd :i ls mfpr gksA bu uSfrd dk;ks± dks iqu% fcuk fdlh vfLFkj ekufld n'kk ds lEiUu djuk pkfg,A 

euq"; ds le{k fodYiksa dk Hk.Mkj gS fdUrq mu fodYiksa esa ls og fdu mfpr rFkk vuqfpr dk fujUrj p;u 

djrk gS] mlh ds vk/kkj ij mlds pfj= dh ij[k gksrh gSA pwafd euq"; ,d lkekftd izk.kh gS] ,sls esa ;fn 

og mfpr dk p;u djrk gS] rc ,d lH; rFkk uSfrd O;fDr ds :i esa mldh izfr"Bk gksrh gSA fdUrq 

vuqfpr dk p;u lkekftd O;oLFkk ds lkFk&lkFk ml O;fDr ds O;fDrxr vfLerk ds fy, Hkh {kfriw.kZ gksrk 

gSA vr% p;u esa lrr~ vH;kl }kjk mfpr p;u gksuk] uSfrd mRÑ"Vrk gSA ifjfLFkfr;ksa dks vk/kkj cukdj 

p;u izfØ;k esa vkRefu"Brk ds eksg dk ys'k ek= Hkh ugha gksuk pkfg,A vFkkZr~ ,slk u gks fd vkt ifjfLFkfr 

ds vuqdwy ^d* deZ dk lEiknu fd;k tk, rFkk dy foijhr ifjfLFkfruqlkj ^[k* deZ dk lEiknu fd;k 

tk,A ;fn p;u dk vk/kkj Lo;a ds lq[k ij vk/kkfjr gksxk] rc lksfQLVksa dh i)fr] vkRefu"Brk dh LFkkiuk 

gksxh] ftls ln~xq.k dk mRd`"V vFkkZr~] loksZPp :i ugha dgk tk ldrkA 

 f'kokth ds vuqlkj] vjLrw ds fy, ^^ln~xq.k ,d vknr gSA**
vi
 vH;kl ds vHkko esa ln~xq.kksa dh izkfIr 

vlEHko gSA bl vFkZ esa os lqdjkr rFkk IysVks ls ,d ix vkxs gSA pwafd lqdjkr ds fy, ^Kku gh ln~xq.k* gSA 

uSfrd Kku dh izkfIr gh ln~xq.kh gksuk gSA fdUrq vjLrw erkuqlkj ek= vPNs] cqjs] mfpr&vuqfpr dk Kku 

izkIr djuk gh i;kZIr ugha gSA vfirq egRo vH;kl izfØ;k dk gSA 

 vH;kl ds laca/k esa Hkkjrh; ledkyhu nk'kZfud xka/kh dk Hkh ;gh er gSA muds ln~xq.k dh ifjHkk"kk] 

vkthou lR; ds iz;ksx ij vk/kkfjr FkhA ftlds vUrxZr os vius vfgalk rFkk lR; ln~xq.k dk vkthou 

fujUrj vH;kl dk ,d thoUr mnkgj.k izLrqr djrs gSaA xka/kh n'kZu dh vk/kkjf'kyk lR; rFkk vfgalk uked 

izeq[k ln~xq.kksa ij vk/kkfjr gSA ftudk ikyu dk iz;Ru O;kogkfjd thou esa leqfpr :i ls] e`R;qi;ZUr os 

djrs jgsaA ^^xka/kh ds vuqlkj lR; vkSj vfgalk nks fHkUu ln~xq.k ugha gSA ;s nksuksa ln~xq.k vfHkUu :i ls 

,d&nwljs dks cka/ks gq, gSaA**
vii 

 vfgalk rFkk lR; xka/kh ds fy, ek= lS)kfUrd fopkj/kkjk ugha FkhA vfirq os vkpkj vkSj fopkj dh 

lejlrk esa vkLFkk j[krs FksA muds vuqlkj fopkj dh vko';d 'krZ mudk vkpj.k gSA ,slh fopkj/kkjk 

ftldh laHkkouk okLrfod thou esa u gks] ,slh dkSjh dYiukvksa ds i{k esa os dnkfi ugha FksA vfgalk rFkk lR; 

ekuo thou ds vk/kkj ds :i esa dk;Z djrs gSa] ftldk fujUrj vH;kl vko';d gSA ln~xq.kh O;fDr ogh gksrk 

gS ftldk vkpj.k ifo= rFkk mÙke gksA tks vfgald dk;ks± dk fu"iknu fcuk fdlh jkx }s"k rFkk eksg ds 

djsA ,sls vuklDr dk;ks± dks gh ln~xq.k dgk tk ldrk gSA ln~xq.kh gksuk fdlh ,d iy esa laHko ugha gS] 

cfYd ;g vkthou vf/kxe dh izfØ;k gSA 

 xka/kh xhrk ij fyf[kr Hkk"; ^xhrk&ekrk* esa dgrs gSa fd euq"; esa Hkkoukvksa dk Hk.Mkj gS] ;g euq"; 

dk gh dÙkZO; gS fd og muesa ls fdu dk;ks± dk p;u] fdl Hkko ds o'khHkwr gksdj djrk gSA blds laca/k esa os 

dgrs gSa fd euq"; esa 'kqHk rFkk v'kqHk o`fÙk;k¡ fo|eku gSaA 'kqHk o`fÙk dks os ikaMo rFkk v'kqHk o`fÙk dks dkSjo 

dgrs gSa rFkk d`".k vUreZu gSA
viii

 euq"; esa nksuksa izdkj dh o`fÙk;ka fo|eku gS] ln~xq.kh O;fDr ,dek= 'kqHk o`fÙk 

dk gh p;u djrk gSA euq"; lnSo }U} dh voLFkk eas jgrk gS fd og fdl o`fÙk dk p;u djsaA pwafd 

Hkkoukvksa rFkk bPNkvksa dk tky mls v'kqHk o`fÙk;ksa dh vksj vfHkeq[k djrk gS] tcfd lsok dk;Z dk Hkko euq"; 

dks 'kqHk o`fÙk ds p;u ds fy, izsfjr djrk gSA ;g }U} fujUrj vkthou pyrk jgrk gS] blh dkj.k os dgrs 

gSa fd ^^dq#{ks= dk ;q) rks fufeÙkek= gS] lPpk dq:{ks= gekjk 'kjhj gSA ;gh dq:{ks= gS vkSj /keZ&{ks= HkhA**
ix
 

 euq"; dks ek= 'kqHk dk p;u djuk pkfg,] ftldk ,dek= ekxZ 'kqHk o`fÙk ds fujUrj p;u ds vH;kl 

}kjk gh lEHko gSA 
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 izks- fxfj] viuh iqLrd vkpkj'kkL=( Hkkjrh; ,oa ik'pkR; esa vius dFku }kjk vjLrw rFkk xka/kh ds 

mijksDr er dh iqf"V dj dgrs gSa( ln~xq.k euq"; ds vkpj.k esa ifjyf{kr gksus okyh ekufld izo`fÙk gSA 

dÙkZO; ds fujUrj vH;kl ds }kjk gh ln~xq.k LQqVrj gksrk gSA
x
 bl izdkj ln~xq.k dk vFkZ nks izdkj ls gS 

&^^vkpj.k ds xq.k ds vFkZ esa rFkk vkpj.k ds xq.k ls laxr deZ ds vH;kl ds vFkZ esaA**
xi 

ln ~x q. k i z k f Ir dk ekx Z 

 vjLrw us ln~xq.k dks LFkk;h ekufld voLFkk crk mUgsa nks oxks± esa foHkkftr fd;k gS ckSf)d rFkk 

uSfrdA uSfrd ln~xq.k dks vH;kl }kjk rFkk ckSf)d ln~xq.k dks f'k{k.k }kjk izkIr fd;k tk ldrk gSA
xii 

^^vjLrw dk fopkj gS fd leqfpr f'k{kk }kjk gh euq"; esa ckSf)d ln~xq.kksa dk fodkl gks ldrk gS dsoy 

vH;kl }kjk ughaA**
xiii

 

 ckSf)d ln~xq.k dks os izeq[k Lohdkjrs gSa] ftls f'k{k.k }kjk fl[kk;k tk ldrk gSA fdUrq f'k{k.k ds 

lkFk&lkFk vH;kl Hkh vko';d gSA ln~xq.k izkfIr ds ekxZ ds :i esa os e/; ekxZ dks Lohdkjrs gSaA ftlds 

fu'p; ds fy, cqf) dk iz;ksx ijeko';d gSA cqf) ds fcuk e/;e ekxZ dk p;u vlEHko gSA e/;e ekxZ dks 

vfr rFkk vYi ds chp dk vFkkZr~ e/; ekxZ dgk tkrk gSA ftlds p;u ds fy, cqf) dh egÙkk gSA la{ksi esa 

dgk tk, rks ^^ftl le; ftl :i esa vkSj ftl lhek rd ftl dk;Z dks djuk mfpr gks djuk pkfg,A**
xiv 

 bl izdkj ds dk;Z dks gh uSfrd dk;Z dgk x;k gSA ftlesa ifjfLFkfr] dk;ks± dk p;u rFkk dk;Z dh 

lhek vko';d rRo gSA rFkk vjLrw ^e/;* ekxZ dh ckr djrs gSaA vjLrw ds lanHkZ esa ,slk dgk tk ldrk gS 

fd os nks Nksjksa ds e/; dh vksj mUeq[k gksus dk er Lohdkjrs gSaA pwafd euq"; dh izo`fÙk gh ,slh gS ftlesa mls 

lq[k izkIr gks] ml dk;Z dks og iqu% djrk gS] rc rd djrk gS tc rd fd mldh bPNk dh iwfrZ u gksA 

tcfd bPNk iwfrZ ,d ,slk tky gS ftlesa euq"; dh ,d bPNk iwjh gksus ij] ,d vU; bPNk dk eksg mRiUu 

gks tkrk gSA blh dj.k vjLrw e/;e ekxZ dh ckr djrs gSa rHkh os la;e ln~xq.k dh ckr djrs gSaA 

 la;eh O;fDr ogh gS tks lq[k dks 'kqHk fLFkfr rFkk LokLF; ds fy, pkgrk gSA bl ^vfr* vkSj ^vHkko* 

ds chp dh la;e voLFkk dks gh vjLrw ln~xq.k dgrs gSaA dk;Z dh vYirk rFkk vf/kdrk dks u Lohdkj dj os 

^la;e* vFkok ^larqyu* dks Lohdkjrs gSaA la;e dks gh ewy rÙo dgk x;k gSA
xv 

 bl izdkj dg ldrs gSa fd vfroknh n`f"Vdks.kksa ds chp dh voLFkk dks la;e dgk x;k gSA vFkkZr~ 

^^la;e vR;f/kd HkksxklfDr vkSj iw.kZr;k vkuUnjfgr lU;klokn dh e/;orhZ fLFkfr gSA**
xvi

 

 blh izdkj lkgl] dk;jrk rFkk mí.Mrk dh e/; voLFkk gSA vR;f/kd mí.Mh gksuk Hkh gkfudkjd gS 

rFkk Mj ls dk;j cuuk Hkh vuqfpr gSA euq"; dks vkUrfjd :i ls mruk l{ke gksuk pkfg, fd ifjfLFkfr 

fo'ks"k ds vuqlkj lkgfld dk;Z djsA tSls fd lSfud ds fy, ;q) ds le; lkgl dk ikyu djuk ln~xq.k 

gSA
xvii 

 xka/kh Hkh vjLrw ds leku lkgl dks Lohdkjrs gSaA muds vuqlkj vfgalk dk ikyu djus ds fy, 

lkglh gksuk vko';d gSA MjiwoZd vfgald cuus ls mÙke] lkgliwoZd fgalk djuk T;knk mfpr gSA
xviii

 pwafd 

,sls esa euq"; Mj ds dkj.k ln~xq.kh u cu] lkgfld #i ls ln~xq.kh curk gSA ln~xq.kh gksus esa Mj dk Hkko 

ugha gksuk pkfg,A 

 vU; ln~xq.k Øks/k ds lEcU/k esa vjLrw dk er gS fd vR;f/kd Øksf/kr gksuk ,d voxq.k gS rFkk nCcw 

cus jguk Hkh ,d voxq.k gSA vjLrw dk er Fkk fd vkidks Lo;a ds vieku ds le; mfpr Øks/k izdV djuk 

pkfg,A tks ,d ln~xq.k gS fdUrq Øks/k ds lEcU/k esa xka/kh dh fopkj/kkjk vjLrw ds foijhr gSA xka/kh er Øks/k 
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ds i{k esa u gks] fouezrk ds i{k esa gSA xka/kh pwafd ckS) rFkk tSu /keZ ls eq[; :i ls izHkkfor Fks] blh dkj.k os 

euq"; dks drZO; ikyu ds fy, jkx] }s"k] eksg rFkk vklfDr ds R;kx dh ckr djrs gSaA xka/kh ^xhrk&ekrk* esa 

Hkh vuklDr dk;Z djus dk er izLrqr djrs gSaA ,sls dk;Z fdlh Hkh izdkj dh vklfDr ¼Øks/k vkfn½ ls laHko 

ugha gSA 

 vjLrw }kjk O;k[;kf;r uSfrd rFkk ckSf)d ln~xq.k ,d&nwljs ls lacaf/kr gSaA bUgsa nks Lrj Hkh dgk tk 

ldrk gS ftlesa f'k{k.k rFkk vH;kl ,d&nwljs ds iwjd gSaA f'k{k.k }kjk fdlh ln~xq.k dk Kku iznku fd;k 

tk ldrk gS] fdUrq vH;kl ds }kjk gh mldk vuqHko fd;k tk ldrk gSA bls vjLrw ds rÙoehekalh; 

fl)kUr laHkkO;rk rFkk okLrfodrk ds }kjk Li"V fd;k tk ldrk gSA euq"; esa fdlh Kku dh laHkkO;rk gS 

ftls okLrfodrk] vH;kl ds ek/;e ls izkIr gksrh gSA euq"; esa dqN izo`fÙk;k¡ ,slh gksrh gS ftUgsa fu;a=.k ds 

fy, f'k{k.k dk Kku gh i;kZIr ugha gS] vfirq mlds vuqHko vFkok okLrfodrk dk Kku vH;kl ds ek/;e ls 

laHko gSA ,slk dg ldrs gSa fd &^^Kku foghu ln~xq.k vU/kk gS vkSj deZ ¼vH;kl½ foghu ln~xq.k fujFkZdA og 

nksuksa dk lefUor :i gSA**
xix

 

 euq"; esa foosd cqf) gS] ftlds }kjk og vius dk;Z dk mfpr rFkk vuqfpr ds vk/kkj ij p;u djrk 

gSA foosd gh p;u dk vk/kkj gS fdUrq p;u izfØ;k ds lkFk&lkFk ;g Hkh vko';d gS fd euq"; fdl mís'; 

ds fy, bldk vuqlj.k djrk gSA D;k og bls ek= lk/ku Lohdkjrk gS] vFkok ek= lk/; Lohdkjrk gSA pawfd 

fdlh dk;Z ds ln~xq.kh gksus ds lkFk&lkFk uSfrd n`f"V ls loksZPp gksus ds fy, y{; dk 'kqHk gksuk Hkh vko';d 

gSA vjLrw vius uhfrn'kZu esa ftu ln~xq.kksa dks Lohdkjrs gSa] muesa O;fDrxr rFkk lkekftd dk Hksn mfpr gSA 

fdUrq budk ikyu D;k ek= Lo rd dsfUnzr gS\ D;k ek= Lo;a lq[k dh vksj ;s vfHkeq[k gksrs gSa\ vè;;u 

fd;k tk, rc Kkr gksrk gS fd vjLrw }kjk ln~xq.k laca/kh vo/kkj.kk esa ^Lo* rFkk ^ij* ds Hksn ds lEcU/k esa 

iw.kZr% Li"V er ifjyf{kr ugha gksrkA os O;fDrxr rFkk lkekftd ifjizs{; ds lEcU/k esa iw.kZr% O;ogkjoknh er 

izLrqr djrs gSaA fdUrq tc xka/kh laca/kh ln~xq.kksa ij fopkj fd;k tk, rc ,slk iw.kZr% Li"V gS fd os blesa ^Lo* 

ls iw.kZr% ijs tkus dh ckr djrs gSaA ftlesa ,dek= Hkko tudY;k.k rFkk yksdlaxzg dk gS] tSlk fd xhrk esa 

O;k[;kf;r gSA mudh Øks/k lEcU/kh] VªLVhf'ki lEcU/kh vo/kkj.kk rFkk jpukRed dk;ZØe lHkh ,sls mnkgj.k 

izLrqr djrs gSa ftlesa ln~xq.kh O;fDr gh izo`Ùk gks ldrk gSA blh dkj.k os dgrs gSa fd ^^ln~xq.k vkRek dk 

Qy gSA**
xx
 vr% izeq[k fl)kUr ln~xq.kh gksuk gS] tks fd fujUrj vH;kl ij vk/kkfjr gSA 

 vUr esa dg ldrs gSa fd ln~xq.k dks lr~$xq.k ds vFkZ esa le>uk T;knk mfpr gksxkA ftlds vUrxZr 

^lr* dk vFkZ mu uSfrd dk;ks± ls gS tks yksddY;k.k vFkok euq"; tkfr ds fy, mfpr izrhr gksrs gS rFkk 

^xq.k* ls vFkZ oSls LoHkko ls gS ftlesa euq"; bu dk;ks± ds fu"iknu dks viuk LoHkko cuk,A bl izdkj ln~xq.k 

os loksZPp uSfrd dk;Z gS tks ekuo O;ogkj ds fujUrj vH;kl ds ek/;e ls ifjyf{kr gksrs gSA tks O;fDr }kjk 

LoHkkfod :i ls lEikfnr gksrs gSaA vr% ln~xq.k dk vFkZ mfpr dk;Z dk fcuk fdlh 'kadk ds LokHkkokuqlkj 

ikyu djuk gSA 

v ar fVIi.k h  

i. MkW- ,yfjd ckjyks f'kokth] ln~xq.k% ,d vuq'khyu ¼fnYyh fo'ofo|ky; % fgUnh ek/;e dk;kZUo; 

funs'kky;] 1966½] 2- 

ii. Stanford Encyclopedia of Philosophy, S.V. "Virtue Ethics". 

iii. f'kokth] 2- 
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iv. ogh] ifjp; 

v. osn izdk'k oekZ] uhfr'kkL= ds ewy fl)kUr ¼fnYyh % ,WykbM ifCy'klZ izkbosV fyfeVsM] 1994½] 57- 

vi. f'kokth] 6- 

vii. ogh] 11- 

viii. egkRek xka/kh] xka/kh lkfgR; 3] xhrk&ekrk ¼fnYyh % lLrk lkfgR; e.My] nwljh ckj] 1960½] 495- 

ix. ogh] 14-  

x. j?kqukFk fxfj] vkpkj'kkL= Hkkjrh; ,oa ik'pkR; ¼fnYyh % U;w Hkkjrh; cqd dkjiksjs'ku] 2009½] 363&364 

xi. ogh] 363- 

xii. ogh] 364- 

xiii. osn izdk'k] 58. 

xiv. f'kokuUn 'kekZ] vjLrw ¼mÙkj izns'k % lwpuk foHkkx 1960½ 79- 

xv. f'kokth] 79&80- 

xvi. osn izdk'k] 61- 

xvii. Aristotle,The Nicomachean Ethics,tr. David Ross (London:Oxford University Press, 1969), 96. 

xviii. M.K.Gandhi, My Non-Violence,tr. Sailesh Kumar Bandopadhyay(Ahmedabad:Navajivan 

Publishing House, 2012), 34. 

xix. fxjh] 365- 

xx. f'kokth] 6- 
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REPORTS  OF  THE  PROGRAMME  

 
1. Report on World Philosophy Day Celeberation-2016 

Continuing to its tradition of “Celebrating World Philosophy Day” every year, the Department 
of Philosophy and Department of Hindi of P. G. Govt. College for Girls, Sector-11, Chandigarh 
organised an event on 17th November, 2016. Dr. Anita Kaushal, the Principal of Post 
Graduate Govt. College for Girls, Sector-11, Chandigarh facilitated the Guest -speaker, Dr. 
Sudhir Kumar Baweja, Coordinator, Department of Philosophy and Vivekananda Studies, 
USOL, Panjab University, Chandigarh.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Dr. Anita Khosla, Head, Department of Hindi introduced audience about the distinguished 
speaker. She mentioned that the present year being celebrated as 2400 Birth Anniversary of 
Aristotle and this lecture is a dedication to Aristotle and his philosophy.  

The main attraction of the programme was an impressive address by Dr. Sudhir Kumar 
Baweja on “The Philosophy of Aristotle”.  Dr. Baweja opened his address to an attentive 
audience constituting students, faculty members and general audience by appraising the 
philosophy behind to celebrating the World Philosophy Day. Before coming to the life and 
philosophy of Aristotle Dr. Baweja took the audience to the streets of Athens where Socratic 
dialogues and Plato’s Academy Discussion still seemed to reverberate. He divided his lecture 
in two parts- History of Greek Philosophy and the philosophy of Aristotle. He started with 
beginning of the basic questions posed by ancient Greeks: What is the world made of?,  What 
is man?,  What is knowledge? and counted all important figures including Thales to Sophists. 
Where earlier Greek philosophers had been interested in the universe, in unity and difference, 
in the big questions, the Sophists were more interested in the mechanics of how man could 
do things for himself. For Socrates philosophy wasn’t a profession, as with the sophists, but a 
way of life. He said knowledge is virtue. The aim of Socrates’s dialectic was to expose false 
claims to wisdom and to move towards knowledge of man’s own nature. Plato was a prolific 
writer, not a textbook, but of elegant and lively dialogues in the style of thrillers with truth as 
query. Plato’s aim was to train man’ minds to enable them to think for themselves in the light 
of reason. The method seems to have been research under supervision.  Education required 
a joint effort on the part of teacher and pupil- a truly dialogue process. Star pupil was 
Aristotle-who studied at the Academy for about 20 years.  
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Engaging his young audiences in the same Socratic spirit, Dr. Baweja went on to unfold the 
nuances of Greek Philosophical traditions and Aristotle’s significant contributions to the 
intellectual world. In his engaging style he exported the young audiences to appreciate a very 
simple moral injection-Do good and he happy.’  Towards the end of his address he reminded 
that it was Aristotle who taught the world that Excellence is not just an act but it is a habit and 
also our happiness depends on our self, our own wise choices, sincere efforts and intelligent 
excursions. Dr. Baweja concluded that on this World Philosophy Day young students of 
philosophy should overcome their prejudices, sectarian outlooks and involve the spirit of 
critical inquiry and reasoned dialogue so, that durable peace and universal brotherhood 
prevail in the deeply fragmented world.  

A Poster to commemorate the World Philosophy Day-2016, which showcased the 
contributions of the celebrated Trinity of Philosophy-Socrates, Plato and Aristotle, released on 
this occasion. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

This programme had an interactive session in the end and students discussed on various 
concepts like virtues, justice, morality etc. and got clarification from the speaker. After the 
lecture, prizes of Declamation Contest held on the theme on “The Role of Youth in National 
Integration held on 4th November, 2016 distributed among the winners of the competition. 
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Dr. Rama Arora (Dean) and Dr. Kanwar Iqbal (Vice-Principal) graced the function.  In the end 
of the program Dr. Desh Raj Sirswal, Head, Department of Philosophy thanked the speaker 
and the audience and pointed out that the present lecture is a significant step to teach and 
acquaint students with the key concepts of the philosophy of Aristotle. Dr. About 80 students 
and faculty-members of the college have attended this lecture.  
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2. Report of the ICSSR North-Western Regional Centre, Chandigarh sponsored 
One-day National Seminar on “Aristotle and the Good Life” 29th March, 2017 

 

The Department of Philosophy and P.G. Department of Public Administration of Post  
Graduate Govt. College for Girls, Sector-11, Chandigarh organised an ICSSR North-Western 
Regional Centre, Chandigarh sponsored One-day National Seminar on “Aristotle and the 
Good Life”  held on 29th March, 2017.  

 
REGISTRATION 

 
Registration for the programme started at 9.30 am and continued till 10.30 am. Total 80 
participants registered for the programme. The participants included faculty members and 
research scholars from Chandigarh, Himachal Pradesh, Haryana, Delhi and Punjab. 40 
papers were submitted for this programme on different themes of the philosophy of Aristotle 
and allied areas. 
 
 

INAUGURAL SESSION 
 

 

 

 

 

 

The inaugural session started at 10.30 with the floral welcome of  the chief-guest by 
Prof. Anita Kaushal, Principal of the college. In her welcome address she emphasised that the 
Seminar was being organised to commemorate the 2400th birth anniversary celebrations of 
Aristotle, and his philosophy is still relevant in contemporary times. Prof. Lallan S. Baghel, 
Chairperson, Department of Philosophy, PU, Chandigarh was the Key-note speaker on the 
occasion.  
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In his key-note address, Prof. Baghel highlighted the significance of Aristotle and 
added that whatever is the question, we start off with Aristotle’s opinion and then start 
comparing that to Plato and then to other philosophers. He added that Aristotle’s philosophy 
cuts across the boundaries of all disciplines, may it be natural sciences or social sciences. In 
the treatises of Aristotle, EN (Nicomachean ethics), EE (Eudemian ethics) and MM (Magna 
Moralia), the essence of three forms of friendships i.e. friendship of goodness, friendship of 
pleasure and friendship of utility, is discussed in detail and the discussion concludes with 
friendship of goodness as the ideal friendship that aims at what is good. Although, Aristotle 
preferred the friendship of  goodness but even he cannot deny that other kinds of friendships 
do exist in the society and are practiced by people.  The normal state of things within the 
three forms of friendships is equality. But, as ‘philia’ is used in its wider meaning of good 
sense for social relations, so, the social relations cannot be based an only equality but 
inequality too. Inequality includes the relations of superiority and inferiority, the problem of 
subordination and as well as the inequality between parties, e.g. that of elder to younger, ruler 
to subject, etc. And these friendships differ from each other. In such friendships, equality 
arises when the love is in proportion to the merit of the parties, which is certain to be the 
characteristic of friendship. He explained friendship and equality according to Aristotle. He 
said friendship is important fundamental principal for good life in Aristotle’s ethics, which 
includes (a) trust, (b) integrity, (c) no hedonism.  Friendship helps to generate good life and 
good society. 

Technical Session-I 

The  1st Technical session with the  theme “Ethical Philosophy of Aristotle” was chaired by 
Prof. Lallan S. Baghel, Chairperson, Department of Philosophy, PU, Chandigarh and this 
session was co-chaired by Dr. Sukhwant Singh Sidhu, Head, Department of Women Studies, 
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PGGCG-11, Chandigarh. The session was a kaleidoscope of research papers on varied 
aspects ranging from Education and Morality to Happiness, Intellectual Virtues and Justice. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

In this session following papers were presented by scholars: 

1. Dr. Reetu Jaiswal: Ambiguities in Aristotle’s Concepts of Happiness and Virtue  
2. Dr. Balwinder Kaur: Aristotle’s idea of   Happiness: Happiness is the Virtuous activity of 

Soul 
3. Mr. Arun Garg: Deconstructing Aristotelian Concept of Akrasia in Contemporary 

Perspective  
4. Ms. Aastha Mishra: Examining the Nature of the Moral Subject in Aristotle’s Moral 

Project 
5. Ms.Sandeep Kaur: Aristotle and the Philosophy of Education 
6. Ms. Kamlesh Kaur: Aristotle on Ethics, Good Life and Society 
7. Ms. Vidya Chauhan: Ethical Virtues and Intellectual Virtues 
8. Dr. Koyel  Koley : Reconsidering Happiness: An Ultimate End in Aristotle’s Philosophy 
9. Dr. Aquil Ahmad: Virtue Ethics of Aristotle : An Analysis 
10. Mr. Ajay Kumar Sharma: Good Life through Good Governance 
11. Dr. Desh Raj Sirswal: Aristotle on Happiness and the Good Life 
12. Dr. Lighitha P. : Virtue and Happiness 
13. Ms. Manju Chauhan: Aristotle’s Idea of Friendship in Relation to Justice 
14. Ms. Rajni Bala: Relation of Ethics and Society according to Aristotle 
15.  Dr Sangeeta Mehtani  & Dr Sadhana Verma: Aristotle and Scientific Concept 

Technical Session-II 

The 2nd Technical Session with the theme ‘Aristotle on Arts, Aesthetics and Socio-political 
Philosophy’ was chaired by Dr. Shivani Sharma, Former Chairperson, Department of 
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Philosophy, PU, Chandigarh. This session was co-chaired by Dr. Cheena Gambir, Associate 
Professor, P. G. Department of Public Administration, PGGCG-11,Chandigarh. The delegates 
presented papers on aspects like Music, Metaphysics and religion, Aristotle and Gandhi, 
Ambiguities in Aristotle’s concepts, and Gender. Dr. Shivani Sharma commended the analysis 
of the delegates regarding their attempt to integrate contemporary notions with those of 
Aristotle’s narrative.   

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

The following papers were presented in this session: 

1. Dr. Sujata Roy Abhijat: Women and their Hierarchical Position: Aristotle 
2. Ms. Nidhi Saroop: Aristotle and Society  
3. Ms. Sujata: Aristotle’s Ideas of Justice  
4. Ms. Charu Handa: Aristotle on Music and Music Education for Children 
5. Ms. Harmandeep Kaur: Teacher Responsibility in the context of Aristotle’s 

Nicomachean Ethics 
6. Ms. Neetanjali Khari: सदगुण: अर तु तथा गाँधी 
7. Dr. Kusum: अर तू सृिजत सुखद जीवन क  संक पना 
8. Dr. Kamal Krishan: अर तु का अनुकरण िस ांत: एक सामा य िववेचन 
9. Dr. Meena Rani: पा ा य िवधा  के आ द आचाय अर तु क  धमपरक और िनितपरक मा यताएं  
10. Ms. Manjula Kumari:  अर तु के सौ दयशा  का िव े णा मक अ ययन 
11. Dr. Shruti Hora: Aristotle and Theory of Esthetic in Music 
12. Dr. Balwinder Singh: Arastu de Sahit Siddhant 
13. Dr. Sukhvir Kaur: Arastu da Anukarn Siddhant  
14. Ms. Navindra Bai: Contmporary Relevance of Aristotle’s Happiness 
15. Dr. Gunita Chaddha: A Critical Appreciaion of the Frescon Painting “The School of 

Athens” 
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In the last, Ms. Shashi Joshi, Convener of the Seminar proposed a vote of thanks. She 
thanked ICSSR North-Western Regional Centre , Chandigarh for sponsoring the event with 
well qualified professors, participants from different colleges/intuitions and students of 
Philosophy and public Administration. Last but not least, she thanked the administration of 
the college, faculty members of other departments of the college for their full cooperation in 
arranging everything for the success of the programme and for their active participation and 
involvement in knowing the philosophy of Aristotle and its relevance in the present times. 
 
Members of faculty and research scholars from various institutions of the country presented 
research papers on Aristotelian conceptualisation of themes of Ethical Philosophy, 
Happiness, Virtues, Justice, Pleasure, Friendship, Politics, and Society etc. The programme 
was successful due to its vastness of content and deliberations by the resource persons and 
participants. All sessions witnessed a lot of back and forth questions and answers between 
the participants and resource persons, and these interesting engagements seamlessly spilled 
over into the tea and lunch breaks where the resource persons freely mingled with the 
participants.  
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BOOK-REVIEW  

  

 

Dynamics of Human Thought Structure: A Strawsonian Paradigm 

Author: Jashobanta Roy 

Review by 

Dr. Aamir Riyaz 

It is a matter of immense pleasure for me to write a review of the book, ‘Dynamics of Human Thought 

Structure: A Strawsonian Paradigm’ authored by Jashobanta Roy. I read this book and thought to write 

a review of this book to highlight the important aspect of this book. His work seems to me of highly 

academic importance for future researcher on P.F. Strawson as this book is a very good research work 

on human thought structure. He has made a comparative analysis of Indian and western tradition and 

touched almost all the dynamics of human thought structure mentioned in Indian and Western 

Philosophy.  

This book has been programmed to outline a picture of our conceptual framework with special 

emphasis on strawson. The analysis of our conceptual framework requires a speculative metaphysical 

task.  This book consists of five chapters including conclusion. 

Chapter one is about ‘The Nature of Metaphysics’ and is the main chapter of his book where he 

discusses about the views of Aristotle, Collingwood, Carnap and Strawson etc. Aristotle describes 
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‘metaphysics’ as the science of ‘Being’ which is a search and insight into essence. Strawson in his book 

‘Individuals’ talks about descriptive and revisionary metaphysics. Descriptive metaphysics is 

concerned to describe the actual structure of our thought about the world which requires justification of 

some sort; on the other hand metaphysics is concerned to produce a better structure. Strawson in his 

discussion gives more importance to descriptive metaphysics and says that the task of metaphysics is to 

describe the actual structure of our thought.  

The second chapter of the book is about ‘Knowledge and Particular’. In this chapter he mentions the 

concept of particular mentioned both in Western and Indian tradition. He mentions the view of Locke, 

Hume, Strawson and Leibnitz from western tradition and views of Nyaya-Veishesika and Buddhist 

tradition from Indian tradition. Locke says that in reality there are only particulars. In our minds there 

are only ideas but not images. Leibnitz says monads are basic particulars in our conceptual framework 

and further says that monads are in the real world, which represents the world only because of their 

association with organic body. Nyaya-Veishesika considers particular as the ultimate particulars 

residing in eternal atoms and other eternal substances. In Buddhist tradition in reality there is nothing 

else but unique particulars i.e. Sva-laksana. Strawson considers material bodies and persons as basic 

particulars.            

In chapter three the author discusses about ‘universal and particular’. In this chapter the author 

discusses the views of Plato, Aristotle, Kant and Strawson from Western tradition and views of Nyaya-

Veishesika and Buddhism from Indian tradition. According to Plato Universals are non-temporal and 

non-spatial which exists independently of space and time. Only universals are real and particulars are 

semi-real. Aristotle accepts the reality of universals but denies the existence of universals as an 

independent reality or substance. Strawson does not agree with Plato that Universals are the ultimate 

principles, which picture the reality. He laid more emphasis on particulars. Particulars are basic in our 

conceptual framework but he does not ignore the role of universals in our thought structure. The author 

in this chapter laid special emphasis on Nyaya-Veishesika concept of Universals, which says that 

universals are eternal entities different from particulars in which they inhere. They are eternal because 

they are unaffected by the generation, change and destruction of particulars. It is an independent 

category of reality, absolutely different from everything else including the particular in which it resides.  

In the fouth chapter, which is about bounds of communications, the author laid emphasis on the thought 

of L. Wittgenstein and Strawson. Wittgenstein says that to get away from philosophical puzzlement one 

has to look for the actual workings of language. So, instead of treating the words in abstraction one has 

to look for actual context in which the word can be meaningfully employed. He asks us not to think but 

to look. Strawson argues that one cannot deny the role of language in our communicative system. He 
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says to communicate means to communicate with knowledge of particulars. In this chapter the author 

observed that on the issue of the bounds of communication Kant, Wittgenstein and strawson come 

closer to each other. They all agree that the bounds of communication are the bounds of human 

language.  

In the last chapter, which is, the conclusion of his book mentions the findings of his book and 

highlights the main points of his book. 

I congratulate Dr. Jashobanta Roy for his work and expect many more works from his pen in future. I 

am sure that this book is going to help the scholars and researcher who are working on P.F. Strawson’s 

philosophy. May Allah bless him with good health.  

            

Book details: Dynamics of Human Thought Structure: A Strawsonian Paradigm Paperback – 

November 11, 2010by Jashobanta Roy  (Author), Paperback: 75 pages, Publisher: Towards Freedom 

(November 11, 2010), Language: English, ISBN-10: 8182060249, ISBN-13: 978-8182060241. 
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